

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ)

for

Hambright Park and Ride

RFQ# 269-2023-1521

Date Issued:

<u>July 18, 2023</u>



TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	REQU	IEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ) INSTRUCTIONS	4
	1.1	Public Notice	4
	1.2	DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT	
	1.3	SCOPE OF SERVICES:	
	1.3	RFQ SCHEDULE OF EVENTS AND SOQ SUBMISSION	
	1.3.1	SUBMISSION OF STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS (SOQ)	
	1.4	Evaluation Criteria and Process	
	1.5	SOQ FORMAT	
	1.6	SOQ CONTENT	
		Cover Letter: General Information	
		Tab 1: Proposed Project Key Team Members and Organization of Team	
		Tab 2 : Proposed Project Staff Experience and Availability of the Key Team Members	
		Tab 3: Project Understanding, Methodology and Approach	
		Tab 4: Comparable Experience	
		Tab 5: Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) Inclusion Strategy	
		Tab 6: Required Forms	
_			
2	REPR	ESENTATIONS, CONDITIONS, AND OTHER REQUIREMENTS	9
	2.1	COMMUNICATIONS	9
	2.2	DUTIES AND OBLIGATIONS OF FIRMS IN THE RFQ PROCESS	9
	2.3	Addenda	10
	2.4	No Collusion, Bribery, Lobbying or Conflict of Interest	10
	2.5	PUBLIC RECORDS	10
	2.6	COST OF SOQ PREPARATION	10
	2.7	Advertising	10
	2.8	VENDOR REGISTRATION WITH CITY OF CHARLOTTE	10
	2.9	REGISTRATION WITH SECRETARY OF STATE FOR NORTH CAROLINA; LICENSED ENGINEERS/ARCHITECTS	11
	2.10	FINANCIAL CAPACITY; INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS	
	2.11	Ownership of Work Products	
	2.12	CITY RIGHTS AND RESERVATIONS	11
	2.13	CONTRACT	11
	2.14	EQUAL OPPORTUNITY	12
	2.15	E-Verify Certification	12
	2.16	FAMILIARITY AND COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND ORDINANCES	12
	2.17	Insurance Requirements	12
	2.18	BACKGROUND CHECKS	13
	2.19	NORTH CAROLINA PROHIBITION ON CONTRACTS WITH COMPANIES THAT INVEST IN IRAN OR BOYCOTT ISRAEL	13
	2.20	DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE)	
3	EEDEI	RAL COTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS	12
-			
4.	REQU	IRED FORMS	16
EX	HIBIT A	- SCOPE OF WORK	23
	1.	PROJECT MANAGEMENT	22
		1.01. Project Management Staff	
		1.01. Project Management Staff	
		1.02. Constitution Meetings	
		1.03. Coordination Meetings	
	2.	THIRD-PARTY COORDINATION AND AGREEMENTS	
	3.	PUBLIC INVOLVEMENT	

	3.01. Local Stakeholders Groups	28
	3.02. Public Meetings	28
	3.03. Website Content	28
4.	REVIEW AVAILABLE INFORMATION	28
5.	DESIGN CRITERIA AND CAD MANUAL	29
	5.01. Design Criteria	29
	5.02. CAD Manual	29
6.	SAFETY AND SECURITY	
7.	30% PRELIMINARY ENGINEERING	
	7.01. Review Lessons Learned Documentation	
	7.02. 30% Engineering Task Management	
	7.03. 30% Preliminary Civil Design and Plans	
	7.04. 30% Preliminary Systems Design and Plans	
	7.05. 30% Utility Relocation Design and Plans	
	7.06. 30% Preliminary Art Plans	
	7.07. Traffic Impact Analysis Determination	
	7.08. 30% Preliminary Cost Estimate	
8.	65% ENGINEERING	
	8.01. 65% Engineering Task Management	
	8.02. 65% Civil Design and Plans	
	8.03. 65% Utility Relocation Design and Plans	
	8.04. 65% Landscape Design and Plans	
	8.05. 65% Specifications	
	8.06. 65% Preliminary Cost Estimate	
9.	8.07. 65% Preliminary Art Plans	
9.	9.01. 95% and 100% Engineering Task Management	
	9.01. 95% and 100% Engineering Task Management	
	9.02. 95% and 100% Final Systems Design and Plans	
	9.04. 95% and 100% Final Utility Design and Plans	
	9.05. 95% and 100% Final Landscape Design and Plans	
	9.06. 95% and 100% Civil Construction Specifications	
	9.07. 95% and 100% Final Art Plans	
	9.08. 95% and 100% Final Cost Estimate	
10.	ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES	
	10.01. Schematic Design	39
	10.02. Design Development	
	10.03. Final Construction Documents for Comfort Station	
11.	PERMITS	
12.	UTILITY RELOCATION PHASE	47
13.	ADVERTISE, BID AND AWARD PHASE	48
14.	CONSTRUCTION PHASE	48
	14.01. Design Services During Construction	48
	14.02. Construction Administration and Inspection	48
EXHIBIT B	– ITEMS TO BE PROVIDED BY THE CITY	50
ЕХНІВІТ С	– SAMPLE CONTRACT	51

1 REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ) INSTRUCTIONS

1.1 <u>Public Notice</u>

The City of Charlotte ("City"), through its Charlotte Area Transit System ("CATS") department, is soliciting Statements of Qualifications (SOQs) from firms/teams (Firms) to provide services related to the Hambright Park and Ride (Services). The City is seeking firms whose combination of experience and expertise will provide timely, professional services to the City. The City reserves the right to enter into one or more contracts with any firm selected under this RFQ process.

Information related to this solicitation, including any addenda, will be posted to the City's website at the following link: <u>Doing Business with the City</u>. For questions related to this solicitation contact:

Jeremy Wall, Transit Procurement Officer City of Charlotte Department of General Services – City Procurement 600 E 4th Street, 3rd Floor, Charlotte, NC 28202 Direct Phone: 980-406-6975 Email: jeremy.wall@charlottenc.gov

1.2 Description of Project

The proposed Hambright Park and Ride will be a 500+ parking space mobility hub to provide rapid transit services to the Town of Huntersville, NC and surrounding areas by utilizing the newly constructed express lane direct connect. The proposed project will construct a transit park and ride with approximately 500 parking spaces, a new public street to access the site, driver comfort station (driver restroom facilities), internal pedestrian circulation, provisions for a mobility hub for micro-mobility options and/or shared ride services, and site security and surveillance. The proposed location is in the Town of Huntersville, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina along the south side of Hambright Road (NC 2117), situated between Mt. Holly-Huntersville Road (NC2004) and Interstate 77.

1.3 <u>Scope of Services:</u>

See Exhibit A for the detailed Scope of Work.

1.3 **<u>RFQ Schedule of Events and SOQ Submission</u>**

Provided below is the anticipated schedule of events. The City reserves the right to adjust the schedule and to add/remove specific events to meet the unique needs of this Project.

DATE	EVENT	
July 18, 2023	Advertisement of RFQ	
July 27, 2023	Virtual Pre-Response Meeting at 10:00 AM ET* No onsite meeting will be held, and firms <u>should</u> <u>not</u> come to the City expecting to attend in person. Specific instructions for attendees are provided below.	
August 7, 2023	Submission of Written Questions. Questions are due by 2:00 PM ET	
August 17, 2023	Qualification Submittals Due by 2:00 PM ET	
August - September 2023	Evaluation of Qualifications	

September 2023	Interviews (Optional)	
October 2023	City Council	
December 2023	Contract Executed	

*Specific Pre-Response meeting Instructions:

There will not be an in-person Pre-Response Meeting. The Pre-Response Meeting will be held using MS Teams. There will also be a dial-in number for those without access to MS Teams.

Go to the link below to join the meeting on the date and time designated.

Microsoft Teams meeting Join on your computer, mobile app or room device Click here to join the meeting Meeting ID: 252 444 632 069 Passcode: F7zHYj Download Teams | Join on the web Join with a video conferencing device cityofcharlotte@m.webex.com Video Conference ID: 117 496 532 6 Alternate VTC instructions Or call in (audio only) +1 872-256-4172,,48744735# United States, Chicago Phone Conference ID: 487 447 35# Find a local number | Reset PIN

Be sure to check the solicitation website for addenda before the Pre-Response Meeting and up until the submittal deadline for updates to this RFQ.

Attendance at the Pre-Response Meeting is not mandatory but is highly recommended.

1.3.1 <u>Submission of Statement of Qualifications (SOQ)</u>

The SOQ must be in the format specified in Sections 1.5 and 1.6 below. SOQs <u>must be emailed</u> to the Procurement Officer at the email below by August 17, 2023 at or before but no later than 2:00 PM EDT. All items required for a responsive SOQ shall be included. It is the sole responsibility of the firm to ensure that the SOQ package is received no later than the established due date and time. SOQs received after the due date and time will not be considered.

Transit Procurement Officer: Jeremy Wall (980) 406-6975 Jeremy.Wall@charlottenc.gov The City will send an electronic acknowledgement of receipt. If you do not receive this acknowledgement contact Jeremy Wall to confirm its receipt.

When received, all SOQs, as well as correspondence relating to this RFQ, shall become property of the City.

1.4 Evaluation Criteria and Process

The SOQ will be evaluated based on the Firm's qualifications related to the specific services to be provided. This section provides a description of the evaluation criteria that will be used to evaluate the SOQ. To be deemed responsive, it is important for the Firm to provide appropriate detail to demonstrate satisfaction of each criterion and compliance with the performance provisions outlined in this RFQ. The Firm's Statement of Qualifications (SOQ) will be the primary source of information used in the evaluation process. Qualifications must contain information specifically related to the proposed Services requested herein. Failure of any Respondent to submit information requested may result in the elimination of the SOQ from further evaluation.

Qualifications will be assessed to determine the most qualified firm to provide the services outlined in this RFQ based on, but not limited to, the criteria below. Qualifications will be evaluated on the following categories:

Proposed Project Team and Organization	20 points
Proposed Project Staff Experience and Availability	25 points
Project Approach	25 points
Team's Comparable Project Experience	30 points
DBE Program Goal	Y/N
Acceptance of Terms of Contract/Exceptions	Y/N
Required Forms	Y/N

1.4.1 Proposed Project Team and Organization.

Respondents will be evaluated on the proposed team and organization information, specifically adequate staffing and proper organization for the Scopes of Service, key team members for each discipline within each Scope and their availability, and prior experience of the team working together. See: Proposed Project Key Team Members and Organization of Team Max Points: 20

1.4.2 Proposed Project Staff Experience and Availability.

Respondents will be evaluated on the experience of the proposed staff that demonstrates a history of success providing similar services with similar projects, including experience providing similar services for similar projects. The Project Manager and other design related professionals referenced must be employed by the firm and licensed in the State of North Carolina. *See: Proposed Project Staff and Experience.*

Max Points: 25

1.4.3 Project Approach.

Respondents will be evaluated based upon their understanding of the Scope of Services and proposed approach in completing the Services.

See: Project Understanding, Methodology and Approach Max Points: 25

1.4.4 Team's Comparable Project Experience

Respondents will be evaluated on their past completed projects of similar size and scope. *See: Project Experience*

Max Points: 30

1.4.5 DBE Procurement Program Goal

Respondents will be evaluated on indication to meet the DBE Goal. This shall be a prerequisite for further evaluation of the SOQ. See: DBE Procurement Program Goal Yes or No

1.4.6 Acceptance of the Terms of the Contract/Exceptions.

The City will evaluate the Qualifications for compliance with the terms, conditions, requirements, and specifications stated in this RFQ including the sample contract language provided in Attachment A. *Yes or No*

1.4.7 Turn in Required Forms

Respondents will be evaluated on submission of Required Forms. If forms are missing, the SOQ may not receive further evaluation. See: Required Forms

Yes or No

1.5 SOQ Format

The SOQ package should consist of a cover letter, responses to the specific inquiries in Section 1.6 below, and a set of completed Forms 1 through 6.

SOQs are limited to a maximum of <u>25</u> numbered, printed pages (12 ½ pages printed double-sided, 25 pages printed single-sided, or a combination not exceeding 25 pages of print), excluding required forms, covers, sub-tabs, and dividers. SOQs should be presented on $8-1/2" \times 11"$ paper; however, pages with organizational charts, matrices, or diagrams may be presented on larger sheets. Type size should be no smaller than 11 points for narrative sections, but may be reduced for captions, footnotes, etc., while maintaining legibility. Covers, dividers, and required forms do not count toward the page limit. Non-conforming submissions may be removed from consideration at the sole discretion of the City.

1.6 SOQ Content

SOQ packages shall be arranged as follow:

Cover Letter: General Information

- A. Describe your interest in this Project and the unique advantages your firm and team brings.
- B. State any conflicts of interest your firm or any key team member may have with this Project.
- C. Identify and describe any pending claims, disputes, and/or litigation and any that occurred within the past five (5) years involving your firm or any of your proposed subconsultants. With respect to resolved matters, describe the outcome.
- D. Provide a description of the company that will enter into the contract(s) with the City, including origin, background, current size, financial capacity, available resources, general organization, and company headquarters. Identify the name and title of the person authorized to enter into the contract(s) with the City.
- E. List exceptions to the City's standard contract terms and conditions. A sample contract is attached as Exhibit A.

F. Cover Letters will be limited to two pages and count toward the page limit.

Tab 1: Proposed Project Key Team Members and Organization of Team

- A. Provide an <u>organization chart</u> of all key team members who will be directly involved in providing services, including any subcontractors, to be assigned specifically to this Project.
- B. Identify the Project Manager who will be empowered to make decisions for and act on behalf of the entire team.
- C. Identify any member of the team that is certified as a minority, women or small business.
- D. Describe any previous collaboration(s) between key team members, the responsibilities of each team member during these collaboration(s), and the collaboration(s) outcome(s). Cite any significant achievements reached as a result of this collaboration. Discuss the successes of the team collaboration, any problems encountered, and methods used to mitigate issues.

Tab 2: Proposed Project Staff Experience and Availability of the Key Team Members

- A. Resumes may be submitted for each proposed key team member. Resumes should highlight experience gained in the last ten years. Resumes will be counted towards the page limit.
- B. Discuss your firm's/team's qualifications relating to this Project.
- C. Discuss availability of key team members by providing a list of current projects/work for each key team member.
- D. Describe any specific projects or examples that illustrates your team's availability and responsiveness

Tab 3: Project Understanding, Methodology and Approach

- 1. Discuss your firm's/team's understanding of the Project objectives and describe the proposed approach to deliver the Services in an effective, timely and professional manner. Describe any methods the team intends to use to reduce costs. Outline the project plans, structure and services to be provided and how and when these services shall be provided. This description should fully and completely demonstrate the proposer's intended methods for servicing the requirements of all aspects of the Project set forth herein.
- 2. Describe any support needed from City staff in order to execute the Services.
- 3. Describe the team's management and quality control procedures, processes for performance, and past involvement in projects of similar nature to those anticipated as a result of this solicitation.
- 4. Discuss the team's processes and procedures for meeting schedules and budgets.

Tab 4: Comparable Experience

A. List a maximum of five (5) relevant, similar projects, either currently in progress or having been completed *in the past 10 years*, performed by key team members containing work comparable to the specific Scope of Services, including any projects with the City, as follows:

- List only projects involving the key team members or subcontractors proposed for this Project.
- List projects in date order with newest projects listed first and include the following:
 - Brief project description.
 - Owner's representative having knowledge of the team's work, include the representative's firm, phone, email, and physical address.
 - Contract dollar amount and total time period involved.
 - Explain your team's previous successes in being able to deliver similar projects on time and at or under budget.
 - Discuss the methods, approach and controls used on the project in order to complete it in an effective, timely, economical and professional manner.

Tab 5: Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) Inclusion Strategy

- Have you included Disadvantaged Business Enterprises on past similar projects? Please document any history of working with Disadvantaged Business Enterprises in your response.
- Identify outreach efforts that will be employed by the Firm to maximize inclusion; please identify outreach efforts that have already been conducted in connection with this RFQ.
- Please identify Disadvantaged Business Enterprises that may be utilized during the various phases of this Project.
- Please identify specific scopes of work to be performed by Disadvantaged Business Enterprises during various phases of this Project.
- For this RFQ, have you communicated with any local Disadvantaged Business Enterprises to discuss participation opportunities? If so, who? For what scopes?
- Provide a Disadvantaged Business Enterprises Participation Plan as required in Form 2 of this RFQ.

Tab 6: Required Forms

Forms $\underline{1}$ thru $\underline{6}$ provided with this RFQ shall be completed and submitted with the SOQ. Required Forms will not be counted towards the page limit.

2 REPRESENTATIONS, CONDITIONS, AND OTHER REQUIREMENTS

2.1 <u>Communications</u>

All communication of any nature with respect to this RFQ shall be addressed to the Procurement Officer identified in this RFQ. With the exception of communications with the Procurement Officer and the Civil Rights Compliance Officer for this RFQ, firms and their staffs are prohibited from communicating with elected City officials, City staff and any evaluation committee member regarding this RFQ or SOQ from the time the RFQ is released until the selection results are publicly announced. These restrictions include "thank you" letters, phone calls, emails, and any contact that results in the direct or indirect discussion of this RFQ and/or the SOQ submitted by the firm/team. Violation of this provision may lead to disqualification of the firm's SOQ for consideration.

2.2 Duties and Obligations of Firms in the RFQ Process

Interested firms are expected to fully inform themselves as to all conditions, requirements and specifications of this RFQ before submitting a proposal. Firms must perform their own evaluation and due diligence verification of all information and data provided by the City. The City makes no representations or warranties regarding any information or data provided by the City. Firms are expected to promptly notify

the City in writing to report any ambiguity, inconsistency or error in this RFQ. Failure to notify the City accordingly will constitute a waiver of claim of ambiguity, inconsistency or error.

2.3 <u>Addenda</u>

In order to clarify or modify any part of this RFQ, addenda may be issued and posted at the City's official website at this link: <u>Doing Business with the City</u>. Any requests for additional information or clarifications should be submitted in writing to the Contracts Administrator listed in Section 1.1 by the "Deadline for Questions" stated in **Section 1.3 – RFQ Schedule of Events**.

2.4 No Collusion, Bribery, Lobbying or Conflict of Interest

By responding to this RFQ, the firm shall be deemed to have represented and warranted that its SOQ submittal is not made in connection with any competing firm submitting a separate response to this RFQ, and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. Furthermore, the firm certifies that neither it, any of its affiliates or subconsultants, nor any employees of any of the foregoing has bribed, or attempted to bribe, an officer or employee of the City in connection with this RFQ.

2.5 <u>Public Records</u>

Upon receipt by the City, each SOQ becomes the property of the City and is considered a public record except for material that qualifies as "Trade Secret" information under North Carolina General Statute 66-152 et seq. SOQs will be reviewed by the City's evaluation committee, as well as other City staff and members of the general public who submit public record requests after a selection result has been announced to the public. To properly designate material as a trade secret under these circumstances, each firm must take the following precautions: (a) any trade secrets submitted by the firm should be submitted in a separate, sealed envelope marked "Trade Secret – Confidential and Proprietary Information – Do Not Disclose Except for the Purpose of Evaluating this SOQ," and (b) the same trade secret/confidentiality designation should be stamped on each page of the trade secret materials contained in the envelope.

In submitting an SOQ, each firm agrees that the City may reveal any trade secret materials contained in such response to all City staff and City officials involved in the evaluation process and to any outside consultant or other third parties who serve on the evaluation committee or who are hired by the City to assist in the evaluation process. Furthermore, each firm agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the City and each of its officers, employees and agents from all costs, damages and expenses incurred in connection with refusing to disclose any material that the firm has designated as a trade secret. Any firm that designates its entire SOQ as a trade secret may be disqualified from consideration.

2.6 Cost of SOQ Preparation

The City shall not be liable for any expenses incurred by any firm responding to this RFQ. Firms submitting a SOQ in response to this RFQ agree that the materials and submittals are prepared at the firm's own expense with the express understanding that the firm cannot make any claims whatsoever for reimbursement from the City for the costs and expense associated with preparing and submitting a SOQ. Each firm shall hold the City harmless and free from any and all liability, costs, claims, or expenses incurred by, or on behalf of, any person or firm responding to this RFQ.

2.7 Advertising

In submitting a SOQ, the firm agrees not to use the results therefrom as part of any commercial advertising without prior written approval of the City of Charlotte.

2.8 <u>Vendor Registration with City of Charlotte</u>

The selected firm and subcontractors must be registered in the City's Vendor Registration System in order to receive payment for services and/or supplies provided under any City contract.

2.9 <u>Registration with Secretary of State for North Carolina; Licensed Engineers/Architects</u>

Any firm wishing to be considered for the Services must be properly registered with the Office of the Secretary of State and with either the North Carolina Board of Registration for Professional Engineers and Land Surveyors or the North Carolina Board of Architecture, as applicable, at the time of submission of the SOQ. The firm(s) selected under this RFQ will be responsible for providing all professional, technical, managerial, and administrative staff with the appropriate skills and qualifications to perform the required Services. The person in responsible charge of the work must be a registered professional in the State of North Carolina and must have good ethical and professional standing.

Any firm proposing to use corporate subsidiaries or subcontractors must include a statement that these companies are properly registered with the NC Board of Registration for Professional Engineers and Land Surveyors or North Carolina Board of Architecture, as applicable. It will be the responsibility of the prime firm to verify the registration of any corporate subsidiary or subcontractor prior to submitting a SOQ. For detailed licensing requirements, refer to North Carolina General Statutes (http://www.ncbels.org/rulesandlaws.html).

2.10 Financial Capacity; Insurance Requirements

The selected firm must have the financial capacity to undertake the work and assume associated liability.

2.11 Ownership of Work Products

The City shall have exclusive ownership of all intellectual property rights in all designs, plans and specifications, documents and other work product prepared by, for, or under the direction of the selected firm pursuant to any contract under this RFQ (collectively, the "Intellectual Property"), including without limitation the right to copy, use, disclose, distribute, and make derivations of the Intellectual Property for any purpose or to assign such rights to any third party. The Intellectual Property shall be prepared in the City's name and shall be the sole and exclusive property of the City, whether or not the work contemplated therein is performed. The City will grant the firm a royalty-free, non-exclusive license to use and copy the Intellectual Property to the extent necessary to perform the contract.

2.12 City Rights and Reservations

The City expects to select one or more firms, but reserves the right to request substitutions of any key team member, including staff and subcontractors. The City reserves the right to contact any firm/team for any additional information including but not limited to experience, qualifications, abilities, equipment, facilities, and financial standing. The City reserves the right to modify any part of this RFQ as issued with an addendum. The City, at its sole discretion, reserves the right to reject any or all responses to the RFQ, to cancel the RFQ, to re-advertise for new RFQ responses either with identical or revised specifications, or to accept any RFQ response, in whole or part, deemed to be in the best interest of the City. The City reserves the right to waive technicalities and informalities.

A response to this RFQ shall not be construed as a contract, nor indicate a commitment of any kind. The City reserves the sole right to award a contract or contracts to the most qualified firm(s) on the basis of best overall SOQ that is most advantageous to the City. The City also reserves the right to make multiple awards, based on experience and qualifications if it is deemed in the City's best interest.

2.13 Contract

The contents of this RFQ and all provisions of the successful SOQ deemed responsive by the City may be incorporated, either in whole or in part, into a contract and become legally binding when approved and executed by both parties. Contents of the contract may contain changes from the City's perspective as a result of the RFQ process and SOQ(s) received. The final negotiated contract may include the scope of work as outlined in this RFQ along with the successful firm's submittal and any additions or deletions made at the discretion of the City as a result of the RFQ process.

2.14 Equal Opportunity

The firm will ensure that employees and applicants for employment are not unfairly discriminated against because of their race, color, religion, sex, national origin, disability or veteran status.

2.15 <u>E-Verify Certification</u>

The firm shall comply with requirements of Article 2 of Chapter 64 of the North Carolina General Statutes, and shall require each of its subcontractors to do so as well.

2.16 Familiarity and Compliance with Laws and Ordinances

The firm shall make itself aware of and comply with and shall cause each of its subcontractors to comply with, all applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations, including obtaining all required permits and licenses.

2.17 Insurance Requirements

The consultant selected under this RFQ will be required, during the life of the contract with the City, to purchase and maintain the following insurance with a company acceptable to the City and authorized to do business with the State of North Carolina:

- <u>Automobile Liability Insurance</u>: Bodily injury and property damage liability covering all owned, nonowned, and hired automobiles for limits of not less than \$1,000,000 bodily injury each person, each accident and \$1,000,000 property damage, or \$1,000,000 combined single limit each occurrence/aggregate.
- 2. <u>Comprehensive General Liability</u>: Bodily injury and property damage liability as shall protect the consultant and any subcontractor performing work under the agreement from claims of bodily injury or property damage which arise from operation of this agreement whether such operations are performed by the consultant, any subcontractor, or any person directly or indirectly employed by either. The amounts of such insurance shall not be less than \$1,000,000 bodily injury each occurrence/aggregate and \$1,000,000 property damage each occurrence/aggregate or \$1,000,000 bodily injury and property damage combined single limits each occurrence/aggregate. This insurance shall include coverage for products/completed operation, personal injury liability and contractual liability assumed under the indemnity provision of the agreement.
- 3. <u>Worker's Compensation and Occupation Disease Insurance</u>: In conformance with State law, in an amount of \$100,000 each accident and disease for each employee, and \$500,000 disease policy limit providing coverage for employees and owners.
- 4. <u>Professional Liability Insurance</u>: In an amount of not less than \$1,000,000 each claim and \$1,000,000 aggregate.

The City shall be exempt from, and in no way liable for, any sums of money that may represent a deductible in any insurance policy. The payment of such deductible shall be the sole responsibility of the Developer and/or subconsultant providing such insurance.

The City shall be named as additional insured under the commercial general liability insurance for operations and services rendered under a contract. At the time of execution of the contract, certificates of all required insurance shall be furnished to the City and shall contain the provision that the City will be given thirty (30) day written notice of any intent to amend or terminate by either the insured or the insuring company.

2.18 Background Checks

Certain City facilities require a background check of all company employees before they are allowed into the facility. The Charlotte-Mecklenburg Police Department will conduct these background checks as needed.

2.19 North Carolina Prohibition on Contracts with Companies that Invest in Iran or Boycott Israel

The Consultant certifies that: (i) it is not identified on the Final Divestment List or any other list of prohibited investments created by the NC State Treasurer pursuant to N.C.G.S. 147-86.58 (collectively, the "Treasurer's IDA List"); (ii) it has not been designated by the NC State Treasurer pursuant to N.C.G.S. 147-86.81 as a consultant engaged in the boycott of Israel (such designation being referred to as the "Treasurer's IB List"); and (iii) it will not take any action causing it to appear on the Treasurer's IDA List or the Treasurer's IB List during the term of this Contract. In signing this Contract consultant further agrees, as an independent obligation, separate and apart from this Contract, to reimburse the City for any and all damages, costs and attorneys' fees incurred by the City in connection with any claim that this Contract or any part thereof is void due to consultant appearing on the Treasurer's IDA List or the Treasurer's IB List at any time before or during the term of this Contract.

2.20 Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)

Consistent with 49 C.F.R. Part 26, the City will not allow any person or business to be excluded from participation in, denied the benefits of, or otherwise be discriminated against in connection with the award and performance of the Contract. As a recipient of funds from the FTA, the City has established a Disadvantaged Business Enterprise ("DBE") Program in accordance with regulations of the U.S. Department of Transportation ("DOT"), 49 C.F.R. Part 26 and has committed to ensuring compliance on all FTA-funded projects through monitoring, reporting, and goal-setting. In this regard, the Respondent/Design Consultant will take all necessary and reasonable steps in accordance with 49 CFR Part 26 to ensure that DBEs have the maximum opportunity to compete for and perform the Contract. Additional DBE requirements are set forth in Attachment A – Sample Contract of this RFQ.

The DBE contract goal for this project is set at 9%.

3 FEDERAL COTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This exhibit must be included in all solicitations, including those where federal funds may be used to fund purchases of products, services, or construction solicited by this solicitation document. This Exhibit is attached and will be incorporated into the contract between the City and the selected consultant. Capitalized terms not defined in this Exhibit shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Contract. In the event of a conflict between this Exhibit and the terms of the main body of the Contract or any other exhibit or appendix, the terms of this Exhibit shall govern.

Contracts resulting from this solicitation process will be for a fixed price and purchase orders may be issued with federal funds. The provisions required under 2 CFR §200.326 and as provided under 2 CFR Part 200, Appendix II, among other provisions, are incorporated herein by reference.

3.1 **Debarment and Suspension**. The Company represents and warrants that, as of the Effective Date of the Contract, neither the Company nor any subcontractor or subconsultant performing work under this Contract (at any tier) is included on the federally debarred bidder's list listed on the government wide exclusions in the System for Award Management (SAM), in accordance with the OMB guidelines at 2 CFR 180 that implement Executive Orders 12549 (3 CFR part 1986 Comp., p. 189) and 12689 (3 CFR part 1989 Comp., p. 235), "Debarment and Suspension." If at any point during the Contract term the Company or any subcontractor or subconsultant performing work at any tier is included on the federally debarred bidder's list, the Company shall notify the City immediately. The Company's completed Form XX – Vendor Debarment Certification is incorporated herein as Form [EXHIBIT LETTER].

- 3.2 **Record Retention**. The Company certifies that it will comply with the record retention requirements detailed in 2 CFR § 200.333. The Company further certifies that it will retain all records as required by 2 CFR § 200.333 for a period of three (3) years after it receives City notice that the City has submitted final expenditure reports or quarterly or annual financial reports, as applicable, and all other pending matters are closed.
- 3.3 **Procurement of Recovered Materials.** The Company represents and warrants that in its performance under the Contract, the Company shall comply with section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. The requirements of Section 6002 include procuring only items designated in guidelines of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) at 40 CFR Part 247 that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable, consistent with maintaining a satisfactory level of competition, where the purchase price of the item exceeds \$10,000 or the value of the quantity acquired during the preceding fiscal year exceeded \$10,000; procuring solid waste management services in a manner that maximizes energy and resource recovery; and establishing an affirmative procurement program for procurement of recovered materials identified in the EPA guidelines.
- 3.4 **Clean Air Act and Federal Water Pollution Control Act**. The Company agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401-7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1251-1387). Violations must be reported to the Federal awarding agency and the Regional Office of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).
- 3.5 **Energy Efficiency**. The Company certifies that the Company will be in compliance with mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Pub. L. 94-163, 89 Stat. 871).
- 3.6 Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment (31 U.S.C. 1352). The Company certifies that:
 - 3.6.1. No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the Company, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal Loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of and Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
 - 3.6.2. If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for making lobbying contacts to an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the Company shall complete and submit Standard Form—LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions [as amended by "Government wide Guidance for New Restrictions on Lobbying," 61 Fed. Reg. 1413 (1/19/96)].
 - 3.6.3. The Company shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts

under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

- 3.6.4. The Company's completed Form XX –Byrd Anti-Lobbying Certification is incorporated herein as Form [EXHIBIT LETTER].
- 3.7 Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 3701-3708). If the Contract is in excess of \$100,000 and involves the employment of mechanics or laborers, the Company must comply with 40 U.S.C. 3702 and 3704, as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5). Under 40 U.S.C. 3702 of the Act, the Company is required to compute the wages of every mechanic and laborer on the basis of a standard work week of forty (40) hours. Work in excess of the standard work week is permissible provided that the worker is compensated at a rate of not less than one and a half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in the work week. These requirements do not apply to the purchases of supplies or materials or articles ordinarily available on the open market, or purchases of transportation or transmission of intelligence.
- 3.8 **Right to Inventions**. If the federal award is a "funding agreement" under 37 CFR 401.2 and the City wishes to enter into a contract with a small business firm or nonprofit organization regarding the substitution of parties, assignment of performance or experimental, developmental or research work thereunder, the City must comply with 37 CFR Part 401, "Rights to Inventions Made by Nonprofit Organizations and Small Business Firms Under Government Grants, Contracts and Cooperative Agreements," and any implementing regulations issued by the awarding agency.
- 3.9 **DHS Seal, Logo, and Flags**. The Company shall not use the Department of Homeland Security ("DHS") seal(s), logos, crests, or reproductions of flags or likenesses of DHS agency officials without specific FEMA pre-approval.

3.10 Buy America.

Buy America requires all iron, steel and manufactured products used in the Project to be produced in the United States. Respondent understands it shall design the Project to be Buy America compliant. The essence of Design America is to be guided during design to only call out products and processes that will ensure that the final design/implementation shall meet Buy America requirements.

3.11 The Federal Government is not a party to this Contract and is not subject to any obligations or liabilities to the City, Company, or any other party pertaining to any matter resulting from the Contract.

4. <u>REQUIRED FORMS</u>

[The rest of this page has been intentionally left blank. The Required Forms are on the pages that follow.]

Form 1 – Execution of SOQ

Hambright Park and Ride Project

The person executing the SOQ, on behalf of the Consultant, being duly sworn, solemnly swears (or affirms) that neither he, nor any official, agent or employee of the Consultant has entered into any agreement, participated in any collusion, or otherwise taken any action which is in restraint of full and open competition in connection with any proposal or contract, that the Consultant has not been convicted of violating North Carolina General Statute 133-24 within the last three years, and that the Consultant intends to do the work with its own bona fide employees or subcontractors and is not proposing for the benefit of another company.

Submission of a response to this RFQ constitutes certification that the Consultant and all proposed team members are not currently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this Project by any State or Federal department or agency. Submission is also agreement that the City will be notified of any change in this status. NC General Statute 133-32 and City Policy prohibit any gift from anyone with a contract with the City, or from any person seeking to do business with the City. By execution of this SOQ, you attest, for your organization and its employees or agents, that you are not aware that any such gift has been offered, accepted, or promised by any employees of your organization.

The information contained in this SOQ, including its forms and other documents, delivered or to be delivered to the City, is true, accurate, and complete. This SOQ includes all information necessary to ensure that the statements therein do not in whole or in part mislead the City as to any material facts.

Type of Consultant: (check 1 box)	 Sole Proprietor Partnership 		
	 Corporation		(identify the State of (identify the State
Company Legal Name:			
Mailing Address:			
City/State/Zip:			
Phone:		Email:	
Printed Name:		Title:	
Signature:		Date:	

Form 2 – DBE Participation Plan

SEE ATTACHED FORM A

LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS - FORM A

Project DBE and non-DBE Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Commitment

Federal Disadvantaged Business Opportunity Program. Note: This <u>MUST</u> be submitted with your bid. Make copies as needed.

If your company failed to meet the DBE Utilization Goal for this Project, you <u>MUST</u> attach documentation of your company's Good Faith Efforts with your bid packet.

Bidders Name:

Project Name:

Below list <u>ALL subcontractors and suppliers</u> (including DBEs) that you intend to use on this contract. Continue listing on the supplemental form.

Subcontractor/Supplier's Name & Address	Contact Person & Number	Age of Firm	Description of Work	NAICS Code	NCDOT Reporting #	Total Projected \$	% of Bid Amount
Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M							
Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000							
Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000							

I acknowledge that I have confirmed the certification of each DBE listed above on ://partner.ncdot.gov/VendorDirectory/default.

Total DBE Utilization	\$ Total Bid Amount	\$ Percent DBE Utilization (Total DBE Utilization/Total Bid Amount)	%

Please read the following "Certification" statement before signing. "The undersigned certifies that he/she has read, understands, and agrees to be bound by the DBE Program Requirements, including these accompanying FORM(s) A, and the other terms and conditions in the Notice to Bidders. The undersigned further certifies that he/she is legally authorized by the Bidder to make the statements and representations and that said statements and representations are true and correct to the best of his/her knowledge and belief. It is the intent by the undersigned to enter into formal agreement(s) with subcontractors/suppliers named on this Form conditioned upon execution of a contract with the City. All DBE subcontractors/suppliers must provide proof of their DBE status or receive confirmation of their status from the City's Civil Rights Officer prior to contract award. The undersigned understands and agrees that if any of the statements and representations are made by the Bidder knowing them to be false, or if there is a failure of the successful Bidder (i.e., the Contractor) to implement any of the stated agreements, intentions, objectives, goals, commitments and substitutions set forth herein without prior approval by the Civil Rights Officer or a designee, then in any of such events the Contractor's act or failure to act, as the case may be, shall constitute a material breach of the contract, entitling the City to terminate the contract for default. The right to so terminate shall be in addition to, and not in lieu of, any other rights and remedies the City may have for other defaults under the contract, or otherwise. Additionally, the Contractor will be subject to the loss of any future contract awards".

LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS - FORM A – Continuation Project DBE and non-DBE Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Commitment

Federal Disadvantaged Business Opportunity Program. Note: This MUST be submitted with your bid. Make copies as needed.

If your company failed to meet the DBE Utilization Goal for this Project, you <u>MUST</u> attach documentation of your company's Good Faith Efforts with your bid packet.

NCDOT Contact Age of % of Bid NAICS Code Total Projected \$ Subcontractor/Supplier's Name & Address Description of Work Reporting # Firm Amount Person Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 □ \$500,000 - \$1M □ \$1-2M □ \$2-5M □ Over \$5M Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 □ \$500,000 - \$1M □ \$1-2M □ \$2-5M □ Over \$5M Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M

Project Name:

Bidders Name:

Form 3 – Commercial Non-Discrimination Certification

Project Name:	Hambright Park and Ride
Consultant's Name:	

The undersigned Consultant hereby certifies and agrees that the following information is correct:

- 1. In preparing its SOQ, the Consultant has considered all bids/proposals submitted from qualified, potential subcontractors and suppliers and has not engaged in discrimination as defined in Section 2 below.
- 2. For purposes of this section, *discrimination* means discrimination in the solicitation, selection, or treatment of any subcontractor, vendor, supplier or commercial customer on the basis of race, ethnicity, gender, age or disability or any otherwise unlawful form of discrimination. Without limiting the foregoing, *discrimination* also includes retaliating against any person or other entity for reporting any incident of discrimination.
- 3. Without limiting any other remedies that the City may have for a false certification, it is understood and agreed that, if this certification is false, such false certification will constitute grounds for the City to reject the SOQ submitted with this certification and terminate any contract awarded based on such SOQ. It shall also constitute a violation of the City's Commercial Non-Discrimination Ordinance and shall subject the Consultant to any remedies allowed thereunder, including possible disqualification from participating in City contracts for up to two years.
- 4. As a condition of contracting with the City, the Consultant agrees to promptly provide to the City all information and documentation that may be requested by the City from time to time regarding the solicitation and selection of subcontractors and suppliers. Failure to maintain or failure to provide such information shall constitute grounds for the City to reject the SOQ and to terminate any contract awarded on such SOQ. It shall also constitute a violation of the City's Commercial Non-Discrimination Ordinance and shall subject the Consultant to any remedies that are allowed thereunder.
- 5. As part of its bid/proposal, the Consultant shall provide to the City a list of all instances within the past ten years where a complaint was filed or pending against the Consultant in a legal or administrative proceeding alleging that the Consultant discriminated against its subcontractor, vendors, suppliers, or commercial customers, and a description of the status or resolution of that complaint, including any remedial action taken.
- 6. As a condition of submitting a bid/proposal to the City, the Consultant agrees to comply with the City's Commercial Non-Discrimination Policy as described in Section 2, Article V of the Charlotte City Code, and consents to be bound by the award of any arbitration conducted thereunder.

By:

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED OFFICIAL

Title: _____

Form 4 – Vendor Debarment Certification

CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION AND OTHER RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS

The bidder, contractor, or subcontractor, as appropriate, certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that neither it nor any of its officers, directors, or managers who will be working under this Agreement, or persons or entities holding a greater than 10% equity interest in it (collectively "Principals"):

- Are presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any federal or state department or agency in the United States;
- Have within a three year period preceding this proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (federal, state or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of federal or state anti-trust or procurement statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
- Are presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a government entity, (federal, state or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph 2 of this certification; and
- Have within a three-year period preceding this application/proposal had one or more public transactions (federal, state or local) terminated for cause or default.

I understand that a false statement on this certification may be grounds for rejection of this proposal or termination of the award or in some instances, criminal prosecution.

□ I hereby certify as stated above:

(Print Name)

Signature

Title

Date

□ I am unable to certify to one or more the above statements. Attached is my explanation. [Check box if applicable]

(Print Name)

Signature

Title

Date

Form 5 – Byrd Anti-Lobbying Certification

The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

- No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of and Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for making lobbying contacts to an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form—LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions [as amended by "Government wide Guidance for New Restrictions on Lobbying," 61 Fed. Reg. 1413 (1/19/96)].
- The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including all subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction by 31, U.S.C. § 1352 (as amended by the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995). Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

(the "Company"), certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of each statement of its certification and disclosure, if any. In addition, the Company understands and agrees that the provisions of 31 U.S.C. A 3801, et seq., apply to this certification and disclosure, if any.

(Print Name)

Company Name

Authorized Signature

Address

Date

City/State/Zip

<u>Form 6 – Key Team Member Matrix</u>

(Attach additional sheets as necessary)

KEY TEAM MEMBERS	Key Team Member 1	Key Team Member 2	Key Team Member 3
Name			
Professional Certifications/Licenses (include Certification/License #)			
Relevant Academic Degree(s)			
Proposed Role/Function for Projects	Project Manager		
Office Location (City, State)			
Number of Years with Current Firm			
Number of Years of Relevant Experience			
Availability to provide Services for this Project			
List Notable Projects/Experience			

Exhibit A – SCOPE OF WORK

The Design Consultant shall provide the following scope of services (Services) for the Project:

1. PROJECT MANAGEMENT

1.01. Project Management Staff

The Design Consultant shall provide a Project Manager (PM) and staff resources throughout the duration of the Project. Staff resources proposed for the project shall be consistent with those presented in the project proposal, and the Design Consultant will submit resumes for each position to be reviewed and approved by CATS. The Design Consultant will work from office space provided by the Consultant.

Deliverables: Resumes of Project Management Staff, for review and approval.

1.02. Consultant Project Management Plan

The Design Consultant will develop a Project Management Plan (Design Consultant PMP) that will apply to the activities of all Design Consultant team members on the Project. The Design Consultant PMP will contain the following:

- City and Consultant team organization and contact information
- Project communication protocols
- Project Controls Plan as described in Article 1.04.a
- Document Management Plan as described in Article 1.04.c
- Project Budget as described in Article 1.04.d
- Project Schedule as described in Article 1.04.f
- Quality Assurance / Quality Control Plan as described in Article 1.04.g

The Consultant PMP will be consistent with the CATS' Project Management plan for the Project. The Consultant will obtain relevant information from CATS and Consultant team members and prepare a draft of the Consultant PMP, submit to CATS for review, address comments received, and develop the final Consultant PMP. The Consultant will update the Consultant PMP if major changes occur in its contents.

Deliverables: Draft and Final Consultant PMP

1.03. Coordination Meetings

The Consultant will attend various coordination meetings as described below. In general, the Consultant's participation in these meetings will be limited to the Consultant's PM and Technical Lead for Engineering. Additional Consultant team members may occasionally be called upon to attend, but not on a regular basis.

1.03.a. Project Kick-off Meeting

The Consultant will conduct a project kick-off meeting involving key CATS staff and key Consultant team members. The Consultant will jointly plan the agenda and meeting logistics with CATS. The Consultant will document the meeting via meeting minutes.

Deliverables: Meeting agenda and logistics Meeting materials Meeting minutes

1.03.b. CATS Project Management Meetings

The Consultant will attend bi-weekly meetings with CATS staff to review progress and plan upcoming activities. CATS staff will schedule, plan the agenda, arrange logistics and conduct the meetings. The Consultant will attend, provide meeting materials as requested and document the meetings via meeting minutes, including action items. It is anticipated that meeting materials will consist of working documents and that specially prepared exhibits will not be required.

Deliverables: Meeting materials (working documents) Meeting minutes

1.03.c. Internal Consultant Team Meetings

The Consultant will schedule, plan the agenda, arrange logistics, conduct and document the internal Consultant team meetings as it deems appropriate.

Deliverables: N/A

1.03.d. Progress Report & Invoice

The Consultant will prepare a monthly progress report and invoice. The progress report will be submitted by the 5th business day of the following month and contain the following:

- Significant tasks accomplished
- Significant meetings
- Budget summary
- Schedule summary
- Significant issues and proposed mitigation measures
- Significant upcoming tasks for the next month

The Consultant and CATS will agree upon a format for the progress reports that are mutually acceptable.

Deliverables: Monthly progress reports

1.03.e. Bid Packaging Strategy

The Consultant will work with CATS to identify contract bid packaging strategies.

Deliverables: N/A

1.04. Project Controls

1.04.a. Project Controls Plan

The Design Consultant will develop a Project Controls Plan (PCP) to address communications, document management, budget and schedule controls, quality control and quality assurance for the Design Consultant. The PCP will be included as a section of the Consultant PMP and will be submitted and reviewed as a part of that document. The Consultant will update the PCP if major changes occur in its contents. Following approval of the PMP, the Design Consultant will implement the PCP as described below in Articles 1.04.b thru 1.04.e. Con

Deliverables: Draft Consultant PCP. Final Consultant PCP. Update to Consultant PCP (Included in Deliverable 1.02- Consultant Project Management Plan)

1.04.b. Work Breakdown Structure

The Consultant will develop a Work Breakdown Structure (WBS) based upon this scope of services and major activities on the Project. The Consultant will obtain relevant information from CATS and Design Consultant team members and prepare a draft of the WBS, submit it to CATS for review, address comments received and develop the final WBS. The WBS is to be based on the final project scope, and will coordinate directly with the project fee and schedule. Final WBS format will be utilized in e-Builder project setup. The Design Consultant will update the WBS as required throughout the Project.

Deliverables: Draft WBS and Final WBS

1.04.c. Document Management

The Design Consultant will develop a Document Management Plan as part of the 1.04.a-Project Controls Plan for any documents developed for the Project including hard-copy and electronic media, correspondence, e-mail, minutes, reports, and drawings. Key aspects to be defined in the Document Management Plan include naming conventions and nomenclatures, storage provisions and file locations, document sharing guidelines, version control procedures and review and approval procedures. The Document Management System will address the Design Consultant's processing, storage and retrieval of Project documents utilizing e-Builder and the WBS described in Article 1.04.b-Work Breakdown Structure.

The Design Consultant shall utilize the CATS web-based project control system, e-Builder, throughout the life of the Project for document management, meeting minutes, submission, review and disposition of all deliverables, design reviews, invoice processing and other processes as determined by CATS and/or the Design Consultant. The Design Consultant will provide an e-Builder administrator to provide training and support for the Design Consultant team's use of e-Builder for the Project, including document control, minor customization and set-up of design phase processes, and development of project specific reports and dashboards. The Design Consultant will coordinate all enhancements and changes to the e-Builder system with the CATS e-Builder Administrator. CATS will provide the Design Consultant licenses for all Design Consultant team members.

Deliverables: Document Management Plan (Included in Deliverable 1.04.a- Project Controls Plan)

1.04.d. Project Budget

The Design Consultant will utilize the WBS described in Article 1.04.b-Work Breakdown Structure to set up the budget for the Design Consultant's services on the Project in the Design Consultant's accounting system. The information contained in the Design Consultant's invoice as described below in Article 1.04.e- Invoice will provide monthly reporting of the status of the Design Consultant's budget.

Deliverables: Monthly Budget (Included in Deliverable 1.04e- Invoice)

1.04.e. Invoice

The Design Consultant will prepare a monthly invoice which contains the following:

- Summary of the total budget, total amount expended to date, total amount previously expended and total amount due.
- Breakdown by task of the budget, amount expended to date, amount previously expended and amount due utilizing the WBS described in Article 1.0.4.b- Work Breakdown Structure.
- List of all staff working on the project, hours billed for each staff member, dates when work was performed, and rate charged per hour.
- Subconsultant invoices with details of staff, hours, dates, and rates charged.
- Identification of any budget amounts transferred between tasks as approved by CATS.
- Summary of billings to date by firm, including the percentage of DBE participation.
- Reports from the Design Consultant's accounting system and/or copies of signed timesheets for all employees and subconsultant employees working on the Project, upon request from CATS.
- Copies of expense reports, with copies of receipts or per diem documentation, for all other direct cost (ODC) reimbursements.

1.04.f. Project Schedule

The Design Consultant will utilize the WBS described in Article 1.04.b – Work Breakdown Structure to develop a Project Master Schedule resource loaded schedule utilizing Primavera software. The project master schedule will include anticipated milestones such as design, permitting, bidding, and construction dates, utilizing the Critical Path Method (CPM) for the Design Consultant's activities on the Project. The Design Consultant will also incorporate CATS activities and 3rd Party activities into the schedule after consulting with CATS for timeframes. The Design Consultant will prepare a draft of the schedule, submit it to CATS for review, address comments received and submit the final schedule.

The Design Consultant will update the schedule each month including incorporating updates provided by CATS and 3rd Parties. In addition to the Primavera schedule update, the Design Consultant will develop a written narrative describing the monthly update. The monthly schedule update will be submitted with each invoice.

Deliverables: Draft Project Master Schedule. Final Project Master Schedule. Monthly Project Master Schedule Updates.

1.04.g. QA/QC Plan

The Design Consultant will establish a Quality Assurance / Quality Control Plan (QA/QC Plan) for the Design Consultant's services on the Project. The Design Consultant QA/QC Plan will be developed, reviewed, and approved as a section of the Design Consultant PMP. The QA/QC Plan will provide for the control and on-going review of the Design Consultant's activities, independent reviews prior to major submittals, and the process for documenting adherence to the QA/QC Plan. The QA/QC Plan will be consistent with the CATS Project Quality Plan and the CATS Quality Assurance Program.

The Design Consultant will perform regular on-going review of its activities on the Project in accordance with the QA/QC Plan and will assign a dedicated QA staff person to the Project that will perform QA tasks and interface with CATS QA staff. Prior to each milestone submittal, the Design Consultant will perform an independent review of the submittal, including the services provided by subconsultants, in accordance with the QA/QC Plan.

Deliverables: Quality Assurance / Quality Control Plan Included in Deliverable 1.02- Consultant Project Management Plan

2. THIRD-PARTY COORDINATION AND AGREEMENTS

CATS will have primary responsibility and take the lead in coordinating and resolving issues with, but not limited to, the third-parties identified below:

- Town of Huntersville
- North Carolina Dept. of Transportation
- Private Development
- Mecklenburg County
- Federal Transit Agency

The Design Consultant will provide support to CATS by:

- Providing insight, experience, case studies and recommendations.
- Providing meeting materials (drawings, sketches, maps and analysis).
- Reviewing third party plans and designs; providing comments back to CATS.
- Attending and documenting meetings within three (3) working days.
- Developing or providing input to a draft memorandum of understanding between CATS and each Third Party.

Deliverables: **Meeting agendas, materials, and minutes for up to (2) meetings with each third-party.**

3. PUBLIC INVOLVEMENT

3.01. Local Stakeholders Groups

CATS will have primary responsibility and take the lead in interfacing with local stakeholder groups. Therefore, services associated with local stakeholder groups are not included in the scope of services at this time.

Deliverables: N/A

3.02. Public Meetings

During the Project, the Project Team and the Design Consultant may conduct up to three (3) public meetings to present information to the general public, as well as to receive input. CATS will have primary responsibility and take the lead for all public meetings. CATS staff will schedule, plan the agenda, arrange logistics, and conduct the meeting. The Design Consultant shall assist CATS community relations staff in preparing for these meetings, presenting technical information (when requested), and documenting the meetings. The Design Consultant will attend, participate, and provide meeting materials as requested, including drawings, renderings, and graphic insertions in CATS presentation. Up to three public meetings (during the Design phase, at the End-of-Design/Beginning-of-Construction, and the End-of-Construction) are planned for the Project.

Deliverables: Public meeting support documents as requested.

3.03. Website Content

CATS current website (www.ridetransit.org) will be used throughout the Project duration. CATS will develop and maintain this website for the Project as a supplemental means to inform the public and to receive public input. Newsletters and other public information materials will be presented on the website. The Design Consultant will also generate additional interactive surveys, maps, questionnaires, virtual open house documentation, and other public involvement efforts under this task as requested by CATS. CATS community relations staff will coordinate and maintain all content included on the ridetransit.org page, including the project "hub" website link.

Deliverables: Develop social media content to promote the three public meeting, provide social media and website support as requested.

4. REVIEW AVAILABLE INFORMATION

CATS will make available all information previously developed for the Project, via electronic files. The Design Consultant will utilize and build upon previous documents and decisions, avoiding unnecessary rework unless directed by the CATS. Design consultant PM and Technical Lead for Engineering will attend one site visit, coordinated by CATS, to verify existing conditions of the site and familiarize themselves with the conditions and constraints of the site. Following the review of available information and site visit, the Design Consultant shall develop a draft scope of survey for any supplemental information that is required for design, submit it to CATS for review, address comments received and submit the final scope of survey.

Deliverables: Draft scope of survey and final scope of survey.

5. DESIGN CRITERIA AND CAD MANUAL

5.01. Design Criteria

The Design Consultant will review CATS existing park-and-ride Design Criteria and evaluate whether any design exceptions may be needed. The Design Consultant will submit them to CATS for review.

Deliverables: Revisions as necessary to Design Criteria Draft and Final Exceptions to Design Criteria

5.02. CAD Manual

CATS will provide the Design Consultant with the LYNX Silver Line CAD Manual. The Design Consultant will review the document and utilize it to develop the Project. The Design Consultant will prepare a memorandum noting any changes, additions or deletions to the LYNX Silver Line CAD Manual made for this Project and submit it to CATS for review, address comments received and develop the final CAD Manual for the Project. Project plans will be developed in the current version of AutoCAD (rather than MicroStation).

Deliverables: Memorandum of Proposed Revisions and Final CAD Manual .

6. SAFETY AND SECURITY

The Design Consultant will lead Safety and Security documentation and certification efforts throughout the project. Safety and Security tasks shall include the following:

- Prepare a schedule of all Safety and Security activities for incorporation into the Project Master Schedule
- Develop the project Safety and Security Certification Plan (SSCP) using CATS Agency Safety Plan and previous SSCP provided by CATS and incorporate the SSCP as a chapter in the PMP
- Develop the project Safety and Security Management Plan (SSMP) using CATS Agency Safety Plan and SSMP from previous projects provided by CATS and incorporate the SSMP as a chapter in the PMP
- Perform a Preliminary Hazard Analysis (PHA)
- Perform a Threat and Vulnerability Assessment (TVA)
- Perform an Operational Hazard Analysis (OHA)
- Perform Safety and Security Design Reviews for the 65% and 95% design milestones as well as design development workshops, as requested by CATS
- Develop Design Criteria Conformance Checklists (DCCC), Safety Critical Items Lists (SCILs) and Certifiable Items List (CIL)
- Track PHAs, CILs, SCILs and OHAs, as requested by CATS
- Attend and report status updates at Safety and Security Certification Review Committee (SSRC), Fire Life Safety and Security Committee (FLSC), and other meetings as requested by CATS
- Review pre-revenue test plans, system integration testing (SIT) plans, operating and safety rules as requested by CATS
- **Deliverables:** Draft and Final PHA, TVA, OHA, Safety and Security Design Review Memos at 65% and 95% design milestones , DCCC, SCIL, CIL,

7. <u>30% PRELIMINARY ENGINEERING</u>

The Design Consultant will begin preparation of the 30% Preliminary Engineering Plans following completion of the following:

- Consultant Project Management Plan
- Final WBS
- Project Budget
- Final Project Master Schedule
- Design Criteria update
- Review of Available Materials and Site Visit

30% Preliminary Engineering will consist of the following:

7.01. Review Lessons Learned Documentation

CATS maintains an excel spreadsheet of Lessons Learned to identify potential improvements learned during other projects. CATS will provide Lessons Learned documentation to the Design Consultant, and CATS and the Design Consultant will determine which of the Lessons Learned are applicable to this Project.

Deliverables: Summary of Lessons Learned applicable to project, and Design Consultants strategy for incorporating these lessons into the final Project design.

7.02. 30% Engineering Task Management

The Design Consultant will assign an Engineering Technical Lead, approved by CATS, to manage the Design Consultant's day-to-day engineering activities on the Project, including interfacing with CATS staff. The Engineering Technical Lead will report to the Design Consultant's PM.

Deliverables: N/A

7.03. 30% Preliminary Civil Design and Plans

The Design Consultant will develop 30% design plans, from the approved Hambright Park-and Ride conceptual layout and other design information provided by CATS. 30% plans shall conform to the appropriate current AASHTO Roadside Design Guide, AASHTO Specifications for Urban Design, current practices of NCDOT, Huntersville standards, Mecklenburg County Building standards, and the requirements of the City. The Design Consultant shall submit them to CATS for review and address comments received. 30% Preliminary Civil Plans will include:

- Cover Sheet
- Index of Sheets
- General Notes
- Typical Sections
- Existing Conditions
- Site Layout / Site Geometry

- Demolition Plans
- L line plan and profiles
- Y line plan and profiles
- Site Grading / Mass Grading
- Stormwater and drainage, including a Drainage Report
- Private Utilities
- Public Utilities
- Site Utilities
- Erosion control
- Retaining walls
- Fencing
- Site access
- Systems elements
- NCDOT Roadway Improvement Plans

Deliverables: 30% Preliminary Civil Plans

7.04. 30% Preliminary Systems Design and Plans

The Design Consultant will develop 30% Preliminary Communications Plans for modifications to the existing CATS communications systems. This includes:

- Spare conduit
- New conduit installations and fiber optic equipment
- New elements, such as variable message signs, CCTV cameras, the public address system, blue light emergency communications equipment

7.05. 30% Utility Relocation Design and Plans

As part of the 20% Preliminary Civil Design and Plans task, the Design Consultant will identify public and private utility owners within the Project limits. The Design Consultant will make a preliminary identification of potential conflicts with existing utilities within the Project.

Deliverables: Determination of potential conflicts with existing utilities with the Project.

7.06. <u>30% Preliminary Art Plans</u>

The Design Consultant shall collaborate with CATS Art in Transit and the Project artist(s) to identify opportunities for Project art. These may be incorporated into the facility and its amenities or standalone installations near the facility. The Design Consultant shall evaluate artist designs for compliance with CATS Design Criteria, project requirements and Mecklenburg County Code Enforcement compliance. The Design Consultant will incorporate plan sheets provided by the station artist(s) in the 30% Preliminary Plans as appropriate.

Deliverables: N/A

7.07. Traffic Impact Analysis Determination

The Design Consultant will prepare and submit to the Town of Huntersville the Traffic Impact Analysis (TIA) determination form, and develop a scoping package based on the Town's TIA Process & Procedures Manual (latest edition). The package will consist of the following minimum elements;

- Site Plan (to scale)
- Vicinity Map
- Draft trip generation analysis
- Draft trip distribution and assignment bason available average daily traffic (ADT)
- Proposed historical growth rate
- Proposed build year
- Listing and map of study area intersections, showing projected AM and PM peak hour

The Town Zoning Ordinance will be utilized to identify required study intersections where the site traffic is 30 vehicles on a single approach or 50 vehicles total entering in a peak hour. The following elements will be used to calculate the site assignment and level of impact to intersections in the site's vicinity:

• One trip generation analysis will be calculated based on the conceptual plan provide by CATS. Traffic generation rates will be based on data from the Institute of Transportation Engineers (ITE) Trip Generation Manual.

Following the Town and NCDOT review of the TIA determination form, the Design Consultant shall develop a draft scope of services to meet the requirements of the Town of Huntersville TIA Process and Procedures Manual, requirements of the NCDOT, and any other applicable guidelines if so determined. Following CATS review of the draft scope of services, Design Consultant shall address comments received and submit the final scope of services for TIA.

Deliverables: Traffic Impact Analysis Determination. Scope of Services for Traffic Impact Analysis meeting requirements of Determination, Town of Huntersville Standards, and NCDOT requirements.

7.08. 30% Preliminary Cost Estimate

The Design Consultant will utilize the CATS Draft Cost Estimate Methodology when preparing a cost estimate for the Project at the end of the 30% design phase. The Design Consultant will compute quantities, research construction cost pricing and develop a construction cost estimate according to the WBS. The Design Consultant will also provide tabulated estimated right-of-way and easement areas for the Project. The Design Consultant will also provide cost estimates for landscaping and escalation and include the appropriate percentages for allocated and unallocated contingencies.

The Design Consultant will prepare a draft of the 30% Preliminary Cost Estimate, submit it to CATS for review, address comments received and develop the Final 30% Preliminary Cost Estimate.

Deliverables: 30% Quantity Computations Supporting documentation for 30% construction cost pricing Draft and Final 30% Cost Estimate

8. 65% ENGINEERING

Following completion of the 30% Preliminary Plan Review and after addressing comments submitted during that review, the Design Consultant will further develop the plans into the 65% Engineering Plans.

65% Engineering will consist of the following:

8.01. 65% Engineering Task Management

The Design Consultant will assign an Engineering Technical Lead to manage the Design Consultant's day-to-day engineering activities on the Project, including interfacing with CATS staff. The Engineering Technical Lead will report to the Design Consultant's PM.

Deliverables: N/A

8.02. 65% Civil Design and Plans

The Design Consultant will develop 65% design plans, from the approved 30% Preliminary Engineering Plans. 65% plans shall conform to the appropriate current AASHTO Roadside Design Guide, AASHTO Specifications for Urban Design, current practices of NCDOT, Huntersville standards, Mecklenburg County Building standards, and the requirements of the City. The Design Consultant shall submit them to CATS for review and address comments received. 65% Civil Plans will include:

- Cover Sheet / Key Map
- Index of Sheets
- General Notes
- Typical Sections
- Existing Conditions
- Site Layout / Site Geometry
- Demolition Plans
- L line plan and profiles
- Y line plan and profiles
- Site Grading / Mass Grading
- Stormwater and drainage, including a Drainage Report
- Civil Details
- Private Utilities
- Public Utilities
- Site Utilities
- Erosion control
- Retaining walls
- Fencing
- Site access
- Systems elements
- Landscaping

- Site furnishings (benches, bicycle racks, trash receptacles, kiosks, advertising panels, electrical outlets)
- Lighting
- Signage and information
- Tree pits and soil
- Systems elements including public address system, CCTV, variable message signs and Blue Light emergency phones
- Building (comfort station) Plans
- Electrical power supply scheme
- Mechanical equipment scheme
- Plumbing scheme including irrigation and hose bibs
- Construction phasing schematics

The Design Consultant will submit the draft plans to CATS for review and address comments received.

8.03. 65% Utility Relocation Design and Plans

The Design Consultant will review the 30% designs and plans for the Project to identify potential private and public utility conflicts and begin the process of resolving/addressing them, including:

- Review the information received from utility companies to identify possible utility conflicts within the Project
- Conduct field reviews to identify possible utility conflicts within the Project
- Review utility company comments
- Individual and group meetings with utility companies to facilitate development of their utility relocation plans for their facilities within the Project.
- Review and comment on the utility companies' utility relocation plans
- Identify right of way and easement requirements to accommodate relocated utilities
- Maintain record of communications with utility companies

8.04. 65% Landscape Design and Plans

CATS and the City has not resolved if the Design Consultant or City Landscape Management will provide all landscape design, plans, quantities, cost estimates, specifications, bidding and construction management required for landscaping on the Project. The Design Consultant will include hours for developing all the landscaping elements (plans, quantities, estimates, etc.) in the proposal and CATS will determine who will perform the 65% landscape design after 30%. If CATS determines that City Landscape Management will provide the landscaping design, CATS may direct the Design Consultant to incorporate documents provided by City Landscape Management into the distribution and review process for the 65% Plans for the Project.

Deliverables: N/A

8.05. 65% Specifications

The Design Consultant will prepare construction specifications for this project to be submitted at the 65% level.

8.06. <u>65% Preliminary Cost Estimate</u>

The Design Consultant will utilize the CATS Draft Cost Estimate Methodology when preparing a cost estimate for the Project at the end of the 65% design phase. The Design Consultant will compute quantities, research construction cost pricing and develop a construction cost estimate according to the WBS. The Design Consultant will also provide tabulated estimated right-of-way and easement areas for the Project. CATS will coordinate with City Real Estate will develop the right-of-way and easement cost estimates. The Design Consultant will also provide cost estimates for landscaping and escalation and include the appropriate percentages for allocated and unallocated contingencies.

The Design Consultant will prepare a draft of the 65% Preliminary Cost Estimate, submit it to CATS for review, address comments received and develop the Final 30% Preliminary Cost Estimate.

Deliverables: 65% Quantity Computations. Supporting documentation for 65% construction cost pricing. 65% Tabulation of Right-of-Way and Easement Areas. Draft and Final 65% Cost Estimate

8.07. 65% Preliminary Art Plans

The Design Consultant shall collaborate with CATS Art in Transit and the station artist(s) to identify opportunities for station art. These may be incorporated into the station platform and its amenities or stand-alone installations near the station. The Design Consultant shall evaluate artist designs for compliance with CATS Design Criteria, project requirements and Mecklenburg County Code Enforcement compliance. The Design Consultant will incorporate plan sheets provided by the station artist(s) in the 65% Preliminary Plans as appropriate.

Deliverables: N/A

9. 95% and 100% FINAL DESIGN

Following approval of the 65% Preliminary Plans, the Design Consultant will further develop the 65% Plans into the 95% and 100% Final Design consisting of the following:

9.01. 95% and 100% Engineering Task Management

The Design Consultant will assign an Engineering Technical Lead to manage the Design Consultant's day-to-day engineering activities on the Project, including interfacing with CATS staff. The Engineering Technical Lead will report to the Design Consultant's PM.

Deliverables: N/A

9.02. 95% and 100% Final Civil Design and Plans

The Design Consultant will develop 95% design plans, from the approved 65% Engineering Plans. 95% plans shall conform to the appropriate current AASHTO Roadside Design Guide, AASHTO Specifications for Urban Design, current practices of NCDOT, Huntersville standards, Mecklenburg County Building standards, and the requirements of the City. The Design Consultant shall submit them to CATS for review and address comments received and issue the 100% final design, plans and specifications.

Deliverables: 95% Draft Civil Plans 100% Final Civil Plans 95% Draft Civil Specifications 100% Final Civil Specifications

9.02.a. 95% and 100% Civil Plans

The Design Consultant will develop 95% and 100% Civil Plans including:

- Cover Sheet / Key Map
- Index of Sheets
- General Notes
- Typical Sections
- Existing Conditions
- Site Layout / Site Geometry
- Demolition Plans
- L line plan and profiles
- Y line plan and profiles
- Site Grading / Mass Grading
- Stormwater and drainage, including a Drainage Report
- Civil Details
- Private Utilities
- Public Utilities
- Site Utilities
- Erosion control
- Retaining walls
- Fencing
- Site access
- Systems elements
- Landscaping

• Site furnishings (benches, bicycle racks, trash receptacles, kiosks, advertising panels, electrical outlets)

- Lighting
- Signage and information
- Tree pits and soil
- Systems elements including public address system, CCTV, variable message signs and Blue Light
- emergency phones
- Building (comfort station) Plans
- Electrical power supply scheme
- Mechanical equipment scheme
- Plumbing scheme including irrigation and hose bibs
- Construction phasing schematics

The Design Consultant will submit the draft plans to CATS for review and address comments received.

9.02.b. 95% and 100% Retaining Wall Plans

The Design Consultant will develop 95% and 100% Retaining Wall Plans if required including:

- Notes
- Summaries
- Details

- Existing conditions
- Retaining wall plan, elevation and section details

9.03. 95% and 100% Final Systems Design and Plans

The Design Consultant will prepare the following 95% design, plans and specifications, submit them to CATS for review, address comments received and issue the 100% final design, plans and specifications. The 95% and 100% design and plans will include the following:

Deliverables:95% Draft Systems Plans100% Final Systems Plans95% Draft Systems Specifications100% Final Systems Specifications

9.03.a. 95% and 100% Communications Design and Plans

The Design Consultant will develop 95% and 100% Communications Plans for modifications to the existing Communication systems, which may include:

- Notes
- Summaries
- Details
- Existing conditions
- Fiber layout
- Communications conduit layout (including relocations)
- Station elements such as ticket vending machines, Blue Light emergency phones, variable message signs, CCTV cameras and the public address system

9.03.b. 95% and 100% Systems Construction Specifications

The Design Consultant will develop 95% and 100% System Construction Specifications.

9.04. 95% and 100% Final Utility Design and Plans

The Design Consultant will review the 65% designs and plans for the Project to identify potential private and public utility conflicts and begin the process of resolving/addressing them, including:

- Review the information received from utility companies to identify possible utility conflicts within the Project
- Conduct field reviews to identify possible utility conflicts within the Project
- Coordinate with the SUE investigations described under Article 6.35 Subsurface Surveys
- Individual and group meetings with the utility companies to verify the composite utility relocation map and discuss utility relocation plans within the Project
- Review utility company comments
- Individual and group meetings with the utility companies to facilitate their development of utility relocation plans for their facilities within the Project.
- Review and comment on the utility companies' utility relocation plans

- Written description of utility company relocation plans
- Identify right of way and easement requirements to accommodate relocated utilities
- Maintain record of communications with utility companies

The Design Consultant will update the preliminary composite utility relocation map and compile copies of the utility companies' utility relocation plans, submit them to the City for review, and address comments received. The Design Consultant shall use the updated composite utility relocation map and the utility companies' relocation plans to develop Utility by Others (UBO) plans showing the existing utilities and proposed relocations.

Deliverables:Updated preliminary composite map of existing utilities and identification of
potential utility conflicts.
Written description and compilation of utility companies' utility relocation
plans
Documentation of meetings with utility companies
95% Draft Utility by Others plans
100% Final Utility by Others plans

9.05. <u>95% and 100% Final Landscape Design and Plans</u>

City Landscape Management will provide all landscape design, plans, quantities, cost estimates, specifications, bidding and construction management required for landscaping on the Project. The Design Consultant will incorporate documents provided by City Landscape Management into the distribution and review process for the 95% and 100% Plans for the Project.

Deliverables: N/A

9.06. 95% and 100% Civil Construction Specifications

The Design Consultant will develop 95% and 100% Civil Construction Specifications.

9.07. 95% and 100% Final Art Plans

The Design Consultant shall collaborate with CATS Art in Transit and the station artist(s) to assist with the integration of station art into the overall design. Station art may be incorporated into the station platform and its amenities or could be stand-alone installations near the station. The Design Consultant shall evaluate artist designs for compliance with CATS Design Criteria, project requirements and Mecklenburg County Code Enforcement compliance. The Design Consultant will incorporate plan sheets provided by the station artist(s) in the 95% and 100% Plans as appropriate.

Deliverables: N/A

9.08. 95% and 100% Final Cost Estimate

Following submittal of the 95% Plans, the Design Consultant will update the 30% Cost Estimate and develop the 95% Cost Estimate for the Project. The Design Consultant will compute quantities, research construction cost pricing and develop a construction cost estimate according to FTA designated cost categories. The Design Consultant will provide tabulated estimated right-of-way and easement areas for the Project and provide them to City Real Estate. City Real Estate will develop the right-of-way and easement cost estimates. CATS will also provide cost estimates for landscaping, CATS

staff time, escalation and finance charges and approval of the percentages used for allocated and unallocated contingencies.

The Design Consultant will prepare the 95% Cost Estimate, submit it to CATS for review, address comments received and issue the 100% Final Cost Estimate.

Deliverables:95% and 100% Quantity ComputationsSupporting documentation for the 95% and 100% construction cost pricing95% and 100% Tabulation of Right-of-Way and Easement Areas95% and 100% Cost Estimate

10. ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES

The Design Consultant will provide architectural services

10.01. Schematic Design

- Review Program Review information furnished by the CATS, and the characteristics of the site.
- Review Applicable Codes Review applicable statutes, regulations, codes and bylaws and where necessary review the same with the authorities having jurisdiction.
- Review Initial Evaluation Present and review with CATS the initial evaluation and discuss alternative approaches to design and construction of the Project. The Architect shall reach an understanding with CATS regarding the goals of the Project.
- Preliminary Concept Design Based on all Project requirements agreed upon with CATS, the Architect shall prepare for CATS approval a preliminary concept design illustrating the scale and relationship of the Project components.
- Schematic Design Documents Based on CATS approval of the preliminary concept design, prepare for CATS review and approval, schematic design documents to illustrate the scale and character of the Project and how the parts of the Project functionally relate to each other and within the site including as appropriate:
 - o Site Plan
 - Spatial Relationship diagrams
 - o Floor Plans
 - Elevations
 - Building Sections
- Estimate of Construction Cost Assist the Cost Consultant retained by Client with preparation of preliminary construction cost if required.
- Submit Schematic Design Submit the schematic design documents to CATS.

Deliverables: Schematic Design Project Approach Document Preliminary Concept Plan Schematic Design Documents Estimate of Construction

10.02. Design Development

The Design Consultant will develop 65% design comfort station plans, from the approved 30% Plans. The Design Development Plans shall illustrate and describe the refinement of the design of the Project, establishing the scope, relationships, forms, size, and appearance of the Project by means of plans, sections and elevations, typical construction details, and equipment layouts. The Design Development Documents shall include specifications that identify major materials and systems and establish in general their quality levels. 65% plans shall conform Huntersville standards, Mecklenburg County Building standards, and the requirements of the City. The Design Consultant shall submit them to CATS for review and address comments received. 65% Comfort Station Plans will include:

- General
 - Description of construction phasing.
 - Description of any proposed occupancy within construction area.
 - Description of water and vapor characteristics of roof and exterior walls.
 - Update Owner's Project Requirements and Basis of Design document.
- Specifications
 - Outline or preliminary specifications indicating project specific features of major equipment as well as component materials, e.g., "welded Schedule 40 steel pipe", "quarter sawn oak", etc. with same section numbering as final specification
 - Provide a specification APPENDIX that shall be an inclusive list of testing requirements included within specifications. List shall include name of test and specification section referenced.
- Site, Circulation & Utilities
 - Utility plan view over profile with stationing starting at 0+00 for each utility over 50 feet & per City requirements
 - Utility and ROW Occupancy Preliminary Submittal Plans for local governing agency approval (iterative process City, County, DOT, etc.).
- Structural
 - Foundation plan
 - Typical floor framing plan
 - Framing plans at unique features
 - Main member sizing
 - Structural sections.
- Building Exterior Envelope
 - All building elevations w/ dimensional heights
 - Typical wall sections
 - Parapet & coping details
 - Roof & drainage plan
 - Exterior door details
 - Typical window details
 - Details of unique features
 - Expansion joint locations
 - Large scale building cross- sections.
- Building Interior
 - All floor plans (min. 1/16" scale)
 - Submit floor plans for revised room numbers
 - Enlarged plans at elevation changes (such as stairs)
 - Enlarged plans at toilet rooms
 - Reflected ceiling plans
 - Wall types, fire ratings, smoke control zones
 - Fixed seating
 - Defined seating & kitchen facilities

- Equipment & furniture layouts
- Important interior elevations
- Details of unique features
- Details of fixed equipment
- Preliminary finish schedule
- Preliminary door schedule
- Informational signage.
- Elevators
 - Elevator shaft section
 - Equipment description
- HVAC
 - Overall building air flow diagram indicating air handlers, exhaust fans, duct risers, and duct mains
 - Duct layout for typical spaces
 - Equipment schedules (major equipment)
 - Equipment locations (w/ enlarged mechanical plans)
 - Indication of typical locations of fire dampers, smoke dampers, and combination F/S dampers
 - Control diagrams (concept form) for all mechanical and plumbing systems
 - Outline of major control sequences of operation
 - M/E smoke control schemes
 - Preliminary floor plans of mechanical rooms w/ all components and required service access areas
 - drawn to scale
 - Preliminary calculations
 - Meter locations and types.
- Plumbing & Piping
 - Updated design criteria for each plumbing system (including set points, water quality levels, etc.)
 - Preliminary piping plans (domestic & process) with indication of required service access areas
 - Meter locations and system submittals
 - Back flow prevention locations
 - Fixture schedules, to include lab fixtures
 - Equipment schedules (major equipment)
 - Preliminary floor plans of mechanical rooms with all components and required service access areas drawn to scale
 - Provide water metering service system submittals for submission to City.
- Fire Protection (Mechanical)
 - Location of test headers and fire department connections
 - Preliminary piping plans (domestic & process) with indication of required service access areas
 - Preliminary floor plans of mechanical rooms w/ all components and required service access areas drawn to scale
 - Fire pump sizing calculations.
- Lighting
 - Typical interior lighting and control plans
 - Outdoor lighting and control plans
 - Fixture types and schedule
 - Control system and control device descriptions
 - Typical photometric calculations
 - Dimming, daylighting and low voltage control zones.

- Electrical Power Distribution
 - Manhole, duct bank, and building entry plans and details
 - Normal power riser diagram with circuit breaker, fuse, conduit, and wire sizes
 - Grounding riser diagram
 - Electrical load calculations
 - Panel schedules
 - Preliminary short circuit and protective device coordination study
 - Electrical equipment location plans
 - Typical electrical outlet location plans
 - Fire Alarm and Emergency Communications
 - Riser diagrams
 - Auxiliary panel, remote panel, device, and appliance location plans including pull
 - stations, smoke detectors, horns, speakers, strobes, etc.
 Fire alarm panel standard details.
 - Communications (Including voice, data & video systems)
 - BE and TR locations, sizes, and door swings
 - Backboard locations in BE and TR's
 - Raceway and grounding riser diagrams
 - Conduit and cable tray plans with conduit and cable tray sizes
 - Material cut-sheets
 - List of equipment to share telecom rooms
 - BE and TR heat loads
 - Typical voice, data, and video outlet location plans
 - Emergency phone locations and types (wall or pedestal)
 - Courtesy phone locations.
- Security (including CCTV and Card Access Control Systems)
 - Riser Diagrams
 - Equipment descriptions
 - A/V equipment location plans
 - Clock and other equipment location plans.

Deliverables:

65% Design Comfort Station Development Plans Estimate of Construction

10.03. Final Construction Documents for Comfort Station

The Design Consultant will develop 95% plans, from the approved 65% plans. 95% plans shall conform to Huntersville standards, Mecklenburg County Building standards, and the requirements of the City. The Design Consultant shall submit them to CATS for review and address comments received and issue the 100% final design, plans and specifications.

General

- Documentation on drawings as required by building codes (specifically to include indication of maximum allowable number of people in each room)
- List of all code variances (on drawings cover sheet)
- When special inspection or testing is required by building code, a separately bound "Statement of Special Inspections" as stipulated by North Carolina Building Code
- If multiple bid packages, clear indication of scope of each release

- Identification of construction phasing, including temporary requirements during each phase
- Provide electronic, clean 2D files.in MicroStation or AutoCAD format (with or without the Design Professional's title block) of final construction documents drawings for use by Owner or the Construction Manager as backgrounds for special construction bid packs (e.g., telephone/data and audio/visual wiring bid packs) or creation of UM master floor plans
- Update Owner's Project Requirements and Basis of Design document as described in DG
 2.0 "Design Intent Documents".

Specifications

- Complete specification including draft front-end documents.
- List of items which are sole-sourced or dual- sourced and justification for not specifying three acceptable products.
- For items listed in Owner's "Preferred Manufacturers List", a table of specified items that are NOT indicated in Owner's PML, and the justification for specifying these items.
- For door hardware sets that require electricity, indicate the proposed sequence of operations for the hardware.
- Provide updated Appendix that shall be an inclusive list of testing requirements included within specifications.

Site, Circulation & Utilities

- Final details, notes, and specifications
- Storm Water Management (see procedure)
- Sidewalk/concrete pavement expansion and control jointing plan (include existing adjacent pavement jointing)
- Utility pipe sizing calculations (engineer stamped submittal/spreadsheet delivery)
- FCA Final list of FCA incorporated items

Landscaping

- Protection for existing trees and significant plantings during construction
- Soil preparation & planting specifications
- Guying diagrams
- Irrigation Piping diagrams
- Irrigation Pipe sizes
- Landscape and irrigation details and legends.

Structural

- Definition of control joints
- Beam, column & slab schedules
- Mechanical and electrical concrete housekeeping pads
- Foundation details

- Structural details
- Structural notes
- Structural calculations.

Building Exterior Envelope

- Roof-mounted equipment
- Roof details
- Exterior details
- Flashing details
- Control joint definition & details.

Building Interior

- Dimensioned floor plans
- Enlarged plans
- Partition details
- Interior details
- Interior elevations
- Finish schedules
- Door & hardware schedules
- Room signage
- Schedule of proposed movable equipment that is NOT indicated on documents (for reference)
- Schedule of lab fixtures (turrets, etc.), if applicable.

Elevators

- Dimensioned plans
- Sections & details of hydraulic cylinder, if applicable
- Description of shaft sump pits
- Elevator car & equipment support details
- Description of controls & Fixtures
- Door & frame details
- Interior details including lighting.

HVAC

- Detailed piping and duct design with all sizes indicated
- Floor plans w/ all components and required service access areas drawn to actual scale.
- On the plans, indicate duct sizes and air flow quantities relative to each room, including CFM in and out of all doors. Indicate location of control panels
- Lab air valves and volume control boxes (note that each is to be identified by a unique number assigned by the engineer). Provide a schedule that indicates the control sequence that applies to each room (room #, room descriptor, control sequence #)

- Detailed floor plans of mechanical rooms w/ all components and required service access areas drawn to actual scale
- Cross-sections through mechanical rooms and areas where there are installation/coordination issues (tight space, zoning of utilities). Indicate required service access areas
- In common mechanical space, indication of space zoning by system
- Connection to fire alarm & campus control systems
- Equipment details, including structural support requirements
- Penetration/ sleeve details
- Installation details
- Duct construction schedule (on the drawings), indicating materials and pressure class for each duct system
- Detailed controls drawings, including clear differentiation of trade responsibility for control, fire, and control power wiring
- Detailed sequences of operation including the specific set points and time delays
- Design calculations.

Plumbing & Piping

- Water riser diagram, including assumed fixture counts per floor connection
- Waste and vent riser diagrams including assumed fixture counts per floor connection
- Foundation drains
- Detailed piping design with all pipe sizes indicated
- Typical plumbing details, including structural support requirements
- Water heating piping details
- Penetration sleeve details
- Design calculations.

Fire Protection (Mechanical)

- Fire protect, service entrance details
- Fire protection plans (incl. header and riser layout) with indication of any required service
- access areas
- Detailed piping design with all major pipe sizes indicated
- Location of all sprinkler zone valves, drains, and
- Zoning extents, for areas where the contractor
- Typical sprinkler installation details, including structural support details
- Penetration/ sleeve details
- Design calculations.

Lighting

- Interior and outdoor lighting plans, including control systems and devices, lighting panels, switching, and circuiting
- Lighting control system schematics and wiring diagrams

- Lighting control system detailed sequences of operation
- Installation details, including structural support details
- Normal lighting photometric calculations
- Emergency lighting photo metric calculations on 2'x2' grid for State BFS approval
- General notes on conduit and wire sizes for 20-amp single phase lighting branch circuits.

Electrical Power Distribution

- Details of power service to building
- Detailed power plans, including primary cable raceways, feeder conduits, electrical loads, duplex and special receptacles, and circuiting
- Emergency power system plans, controls, and details
- Connections to other building systems, including fire alarm and HVAC systems
- Details of non-standard electrical installations
- Final short circuit, coordination, and arc flash hazard study
- Conduit and wire sizes for services, feeders, and special branch circuits (other than 20amp single phase)
- General notes on conduit and wire sizes for 20-amp single phase branch circuits
- Notes identifying locations of separate and shared neutrals
- MCC elevations
- Grounding details
- Roof, wall, and floor penetration details.

Fire Alarm and Emergency Communications

- Detailed FA and EC panel, device and appliance location plans including duct detectors, fire/ smoke dampers, sprinkler flow and tamper switches, monitor and control modules, door hold-opens, door lock releases, etc.
- Strobe light candela ratings
- Risk analyses required by NFPA-72
- General notes on conduit and wire sizes
- Details of connections to HVAC, fire pump, fire suppression, door hold-open, door lock, and Fire Alarm panel systems
- Fire Alarm panel antenna location plans and installation details
- Detailed sequences of operation and/or alarm Matrix.

Communications (Including voice, data & video systems)

- Detailed voice, data, and video outlet locations
- Details of telecommunications service to the building
- Floor box schedule
- Conduit, outlet box and floor box installation details
- Power outlet locations in the BE and TR's
- Locations of non-telecom equipment in the BE and TR's.

Security (including CCTV and Card Access Control Systems)

- Detailed equipment location plans
- Equipment schedules
- Wiring diagrams
- Installation details (including cabinets, hangers, and connection boxes)

Deliverables: 95% Draft Construction Documents for Comfort Station 100% Final Construction Documents for Comfort Station 95% Draft Comfort Station Specifications 100% Final Comfort Station Specifications

11. PERMITS

The Design Consultant will work with CATS to prepare applications, prepare supporting documentation, submit, respond to questions, attend meetings and monitor the processing of the following permits required for the Project:

- Erosion and Sedimentation Control Permit (during final design)
- Stormwater Management Plan (during final design)
- Mecklenburg County Code Enforcement Review (during final design)

 Deliverables:
 Permit Applications

 Supporting Documentation for Permits
 Documentation of correspondence and meetings

12. UTILITY RELOCATION PHASE

The Design Consultant will coordinate with each of the public and private utilities with relocations identified in the 95% Utility Coordination plans to ensure relocations are scheduled and constructed in a timely manner, including:

- Obtain utility relocation schedules for each relocation.
- Develop a composite utility relocation schedule and provide monthly updates on the progress of relocations.
- Notify each utility of the status of right-of-way and easement acquisitions necessary for the construction of relocations.
- Schedule and invite CATS staff to individual and group meetings with the utility companies to coordinate their activities within the Project limits.
- Maintain a record of communications with utility companies.
- Obtain record drawings of each utility relocation and submit them to CATS.

Deliverables: Composite utility relocation schedule with monthly updates Documentation of meetings with utility companies Record Drawings of utility relocations

13. ADVERTISE, BID AND AWARD PHASE

The Design Consultant will assist CATS with the Advertise, Bid and Award phase for the Project. CATS will have overall responsibility for conducting the Advertise, Bid and Award phase, and the Design Consultant will assist with the following:

- Assembling a final set of the plans, specifications and project manual containing the bid documents for printing and/or electronic distribution by the City
- Reviewing the advertisement for bid and other bidding documents prepared by the City
- Attending and preparing minutes of the pre-bid conference
- Providing responses to CATS to questions raised during the bidding process
- Preparing addenda for issuance by the City
- Participating in the City's evaluation of bidder qualifications
- Analyzing the bids received
- Attending and preparing minutes of bid analysis meetings with City staff
- Preparing a recommendation of award
- Assembling conformed bid documents, including changes issued through the bidding process

Deliverables:Documentation of meetings during the Advertise, Bid and Award phasePreparation of Addenda during the Advertise, Bid and Award phase

14. CONSTRUCTION PHASE

14.01. Design Services During Construction

CATS may request for the Design Consultant to provide design services during construction. This will be determined during 65% design, and potentially addressed as a contract change order.

- Responding to Contractor Requests for Information (RFIs)
- Evaluating design changes proposed by the Contractor
- Evaluating value engineering proposals
- Attending progress meetings and coordination meetings with the Contractor
- Providing technical support during testing and acceptance of Systems elements of the Project
- Preparing or evaluating cost estimates
- Facilitating the Contractor's preparation of record CAD drawings
- Additional services as may be mutually agreed to be CATS and Design Consultant

The full extent of the scope of the Design Consultant's design services during construction will become better defined as the Project moves toward construction. As a result, CATS and the Design Consultant may amend this agreement to adjust the Design Consultant's scope of services and compensation. An allowance has been included in the Design Consultant's compensation until such time that the design services during construction become better defined.

14.02. Construction Administration and Inspection

The scope of the Design Consultant's construction administration and inspection services will become better defined as the Project moves toward construction. As a result, CATS and the Design Consultant

may amend this agreement to adjust the Design Consultant's scope of services and compensation. An allowance has been included in the Design Consultant's compensation until such time that the construction administration and inspection services become better defined.

EXHIBIT B – ITEMS TO BE PROVIDED BY THE CITY

CATS shall provide the following at no additional cost to the Design Consultant:

- 1. Schedule, plan the agenda, arrange logistics, conduct and document all meetings with senior management and all public meetings
- 2. Overall coordination of the activities of the Design Consultant with the activities of other CATS' consultants working on the Project and other City projects that may affect the Project
- 3. CATS' Project Management Plan (PMP)
- 4. CATS Design Criteria
- 5. LYNX Silver Line CAD Manual
- 6. CATS Agency Safety Plan
- 7. Access to public and private property as required for the Design Consultant to perform its services
- 8. E-Builder licenses for use on the project
- 9. All permit fees
- 10. Right of way and easement acquisition cost estimates
- 11. Conducting the Advertise, Bid and Award Phase

EXHIBIT C – SAMPLE CONTRACT

[The rest of this page has been intentionally left blank.]

EXHIBIT C – SAMPLE CONTRACT

CONTRACT NUMBER: ______ AWARD DATE: ______ EXPIRATION DATE: ______



CONTRACT FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

PROJECT:

OWNER: City of Charlotte

CONSULTANT:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA COUNTY OF MECKLENBURG

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES CONTRACT

This **CONTRACT** made and entered into this ______ day of ______, 2022 ("Effective Date"), by and between the **CITY OF CHARLOTTE**, a North Carolina municipal corporation ("City"), and **[NAME OF CONSULTANT IN CAPS]**, a North Carolina professional corporation ("Consultant").

GENERAL RECITALS

WHEREAS, the City advertised a Request for Qualifications RFQ [RFQ #] for [Name of Services] Services for [Name of Project] on [date RFQ was advertised];

WHEREAS, the Consultant submitted a Statement of Qualifications in response to the RFQ;

WHEREAS, the City desires to engage the Consultant to provide engineering services as outlined hereinafter upon the terms and conditions as set out herein;

WHEREAS, the Consultant desires to provide such engineering services as outlined hereinafter upon the terms and conditions set out herein;

WHEREAS, the City is authorized by the City Council to enter into a Contract for performance of such professional services;

NOW THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged and further consideration of the covenants and representation contained herein, the parties agree as follows:

CONTRACT

INCORPORATION OF EXHIBITS

The following exhibits are attached to this Contract and are incorporated into and made a part of this Contract:

- EXHIBIT A: Scope of Work
- EXHIBIT B: Project Schedule
- EXHIBIT C: Fee/Cost Breakdown
- EXHIBIT D: Key Personnel
- EXHIBIT E: Federal Contracting Terms & DBE Provisions
- EXHIBIT F: Commercial Non-Discrimination
- EXHIBIT G: Certification Certificate of Insurance

DEFINITIONS

ACCEPTANCE refers to the receipt and approval by the City of a Deliverable or Service in accordance with the acceptance process and criteria set forth in this Contract.

CONTRACT refers to this written agreement executed by the City and the Consultant for the Services as outlined herein.

CONTRACT PERIOD refers to the number of calendar days or specified date set forth in the Contract for completion of the Services, including authorized amendments or modifications thereto; also referred to as Time of Completion.

CITY refers to the City of Charlotte, North Carolina.

CITY PROJECT MANAGER refers to the specified City employee representing the City for this Project.

CONSULTANT PROJECT MANAGER refers to the specified Consultant employee representing the Consultant for this Project.

DELIVERABLES refer to all tasks, reports, information, designs, plans, specifications, documents and other items, which the Consultant is required to complete and deliver to the City in connection with this Contract.

DEPARTMENT refers to a department within the City.

DOCUMENTATION refers to all written, electronic, or recorded works, that describe the use, functions, features, or purpose of the Deliverables or Services or any component thereof, and which are published or provided to the City by the Consultant or its subconsultants, including without limitation all end user manuals, training manuals, guides, program listings, data models, flow charts, logic diagrams, and other materials related to or for use with the Deliverables or Services.

SERVICES refer to the services to be performed by the Consultant pursuant to this Contract.

SPECIFICATIONS AND REQUIREMENTS refer to all definitions, descriptions, requirements, criteria, warranties and performance standards relating to the Deliverables and Services which are set forth or referenced in: (i) this Contract, (ii) the Documentation; and (iii) any functional and/or technical specifications which are published or provided by the Consultant or its licensors or suppliers from time to time with respect to all or any part of the Deliverable or Services.

WORK PRODUCT refers to the Deliverables and all other reports, information, designs, plans and other items developed by the Consultant in connection with this Contract, and all partial, intermediate or preliminary versions of any of the foregoing.

DESCRIPTON OF SERVICES

The Consultant shall perform the services described in **Exhibit A** attached to this Contract and incorporated herein by reference ("Services"). Unless otherwise provided in **Exhibit A**, the

Consultant shall obtain and provide all labor, materials, equipment, transportation, facilities, services, permits, and licenses necessary to perform the Services.

The Consultant will comply with the schedule set forth in **Exhibit B**, as amended from time to time during the Contract Period, in performing the Services. All references to days in this Contract (including the exhibits) shall refer to calendar days rather than business days, unless a provision specifically uses the term "business days." Any references to "business days" shall mean the days that the City's offices are open for the public to transact business.

COMPENSATION

LUMP SUM FEES

The Consultant shall be compensated on a lump sum basis for the services listed in this Contract using the fee schedule in Exhibit C in the amount of **\$_____**.

HOURLY AND UNIT PRICE BASIS ALLOWANCE

The City agrees to pay the Consultant for actual services performed on an hourly and unit price basis for the Services outlined in this Contract using the hourly and unit price rates set forth in **Exhibit C**, provided that the total amount payable under this Contract to the Consultant for providing hourly and unit price basis shall not exceed \$_____.

4.3 ALLOWANCE FOR OPTIONAL AND UNSPECIFIED ADDITIONAL SERVICES

Additional services shall be performed by the Consultant only after written instructions to do so are received from the City's Project Manager. Compensation for additional services performed shall be in accordance with the hourly and unit price rates set forth in this Contract and shall not exceed **\$**_____.

1.4 REIMBURSABLE EXPENSES

Reimbursable expenses shall be limited to the actual expenditures made by the Consultant during the performance of the Services. The following expenses may be reimbursed at cost in an amount not to exceed \$_____:

Travel

- a. Vehicular transportation at the rate established by the Internal Revenue Service current at the time the travel occurs; and
- b. Parking fees.

Communications

- a. Long-distance phone call expenses; and
- b. Postage including express mail costs for sending Project documents.

Permitting Fees

a. Permit costs and fees paid for securing approval of authorities having jurisdiction over the Project.

Reprographics, Renderings, and Models

- a. Copying and binding expenses for drawings, specifications, reports and other Project documents;
- b. Photography as approved by the City's Project Manager; and
- c. Renderings and models requested by the City if not specifically included in basic services.

4.5 SUMMARY OF FEES AND ALLOWANCES

The maximum cumulative amount paid to the Consultant pursuant to this Contract for all services performed and all reimbursable expenses shall not exceed the following:

Lump Sum Fees	\$
Hourly and Unit Price Fees	
Allowance for Optional/Unspecified Services	
Allowance for Reimbursable Expenses	
TOTAL MAXIMUM FEES AND ALLOWANCES	\$

The maximum total fees and charges will not be increased except by a written amendment duly executed by both parties.

1.6 INVOICES

Each month, the Consultant shall submit an invoice to the City, stating the nature and quantity of Services performed, accompanied by proper supporting documentation as the City may require, including a monthly project status report. Hourly rates, unit prices, and reimbursable expenses shall be itemized on each invoice, as applicable. The Consultant shall charge the City regular hourly billing rates for any overtime hours worked (as defined by the Fair Labor Standards Act).

The Consultant may submit invoices using one of the following options:

<u>OPTION 1</u>:

The Consultant shall email all invoices to cocap@charlottenc.gov

OR

<u>OPTION 2</u>: The Consultant shall mail all invoices to: City of Charlotte AP Attn: General Services – Division Name P.O. Box 37979 Charlotte, NC 28237-7979

Each invoice must contain the following information:

Purchase Order Number Contract Number: [insert contract number] City Contact Name: [name of Project Manager] City Contact Department: General Services – Division Name The City will pay accurate, undisputed, properly submitted invoices within thirty (30) days after the receipt from the Consultant. An undisputed, properly submitted, invoice is defined as an invoice that indicates only those items that have been satisfactorily completed and Accepted by the City.

As a condition of payment, the Consultant must invoice the City for Services within sixty (60) days after such Services are performed. The Consultant waives the right to payment for any Services that have not been invoiced to the City within 60 days after such Services were rendered.

PRE-CONTRACT COSTS

The City shall not be charged for any Services or other work performed by the Consultant prior to the Effective Date of this Contract.

COST OVERRUNS

If it appears during the course of the Services that any of the estimated fees and allowances may be exceeded, the Consultant shall immediately notify the City's Project Manager in writing. The estimated fees and allowances shall not be exceeded except by written amendment to this Contract. Any work performed without prior written approval shall be at the Consultant's expense.

ACCOUNTING AND AUDITING

The Consultant shall maintain complete and accurate records, using Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP), of all costs related to this Contract. Such records shall be open to inspection and subject to audit and/or reproduction, during normal working hours, by the City's agent or authorized representative to the extent necessary to adequately permit evaluation and verification of any invoices, payments, or claims submitted by the Consultant or any of his payees in connection with this Contract. Records subject to examination will include, but are not limited to, those records necessary to evaluate and verify direct and indirect costs (including overhead allocations) as they may apply to costs associated with this Contract.

For the purpose of such inspections, the City's agent or authorized representative shall have access to said records from the Effective Date of this Contract, for the duration of the Services, and until three (3) years after the date of final payment by the City to the Consultant pursuant to this Contract.

The City's agent or authorized representative shall have access to the Consultant's facilities and shall be provided an adequate and appropriate work place, in order to conduct audits in compliance with this Section. The City will give the Consultant reasonable advance notice of planned inspections. If, as the result of an audit hereunder, the Consultant is determined to have charged the City for amounts that are not allocable or verifiable, the Consultant shall promptly reimburse the City for said amount.

WITHHOLDING OF PAYMENTS

The parties agree that the City shall be entitled to withhold payments, including final payment, due to the Consultant under this Contract until the City has received in a form satisfactory to the

City all claim releases and other documentation, including but not limited to the City's Charlotte Business INClusion Program.

PAYMENT AFFIDAVITS

To determine whether disparities exist in City contracting based on race, gender or other factors, and also to measure the effectiveness of the City's Charlotte Business INClusion ("CBI") Program, the City tracks the utilization of subconsultants and suppliers on certain City contracts based on race, gender, small business status, and other factors. For analysis purposes, it is important that the City obtain this data not only for minority, female and small business suppliers and subconsultants, but also for other subconsultants and suppliers. As a condition to receiving payment under this Contract, the Consultant agrees to provide to the City with each invoice for payment submitted under this Contract, a written payment affidavit detailing the amounts paid by the Consultant to subconsultants and suppliers in connection with this Contract ("Payment Affidavits"). Payment Affidavits shall be in the format specified by the City from time to time, and shall include all payments made to subconsultants and suppliers under this Contract that are not included on a prior Payment Affidavit.

Failure to provide a properly completed version of each Payment Affidavit required by this Section shall constitute a default under this Contract, and shall entitle the City to: (a) withhold payment of any amounts due the Consultant (whether under this Contract or otherwise), or (b) exercise any other remedies legally available for breach of this Contract, or (c) impose any other sanctions permitted under the City's Charlotte Business INClusion Program. In order to have a properly completed Payment Affidavit, each subconsultant identified must be registered in the City's Vendor Registration System. The City may request on a case-by-case basis that the Consultant require certain suppliers to be registered in the City's Vendor Registration System, and may withhold payment of any amounts due the Consultant in the event the Consultant fails to comply with such request.

PROMPT PAYMENT TO SUBCONSULTANTS

The Consultant shall pay subconsultants for satisfactory performance of their subcontracts within seven (7) days after the City has paid the Consultant for such work. If the Consultant withholds any retainage pending final completion of any subconsultant's work, the Consultant is required to pay the retainage so withheld within seven (7) days after such subconsultant completes his work satisfactorily.

NON-APPROPRIATION OF FUNDS

If the Charlotte City Council does not appropriate the funding needed by the City to make payments under this Contract for any given fiscal year, the City will not be obligated to pay amounts due beyond the end of the last fiscal year for which funds were appropriated. In such event, the City will promptly notify the Consultant of the non-appropriation and this Contract will be terminated at the end of the fiscal year for which the funds were appropriated. No act or omission by the City, which is attributable to non-appropriation of funds shall constitute a breach of or default under this Contract.

CONTRACT PERIOD

This Contract shall commence on the Effective Date and shall continue in full force and effect until **[insert ending date]**. The Consultant shall begin work immediately following issuance of a written Notice to Proceed and in accordance with **EXHIBIT B** – Project Schedule.

CONSULTANT'S RESPONSIBILITIES

Upon receipt of a written Notice to Proceed, Consultant shall:

- a. Provide for the City professional services in all phases of the Project to which this Contract applies;
- b. Serve as City's professional for the Project as directed by the City's Project Manager;
- c. Furnish professional consultation and advice and furnish customary services incidental to the Project;
- d. Review available data and consult with City to clarify and define City's requirements;
- e. Obtain that information, conduct those investigations, and undertake other reasonable efforts necessary for the Consultant to become conversant with the philosophy and purpose of the Project and to carry out its responsibilities; and
- f. Identify and analyze requirements of governmental authorities having jurisdiction and assist the City in obtaining required approval from such authorities

DUTY OF CONSULTANT TO IDENTIFY AND REQUEST INFORMATION, PERSONNEL AND FACILITIES

The Consultant shall identify and request in writing from the City in a timely manner: (i) all information reasonably required by the Consultant to perform the Services, (ii) a list of the City's personnel whose presence or assistance reasonably may be required by the Consultant to perform the Services, and (iii) any other equipment, facility or resource reasonably required by the Consultant to perform the Services. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Consultant shall not be entitled to request that the City provide information, personnel or facilities other than those which **Exhibit A** specifically requires the City to provide. The Consultant shall not be relieved of any failure to perform under this Contract by virtue of the City's failure to provide any information, personnel, equipment, facilities or resources: (i) that the Consultant failed to identify and request in writing from the City pursuant to this Section; or (ii) which the City is not required to provide pursuant to this Contract. In the event the City fails to provide any information, personnel, facility or resource that it is required to provide under this Section, the Consultant shall notify the City in writing immediately in accordance with the notice provision of this Contract. Failure to do so shall constitute a waiver by Consultant of any claim or defense it may otherwise have based on the City's failure to provide such information, personnel, facility or resource.

POINTS OF CONTACT; NOTIFICATIONS

CITY PROJECT MANAGER

The duties of the City Project Manager include:

- a. Examining the documents submitted by the Consultant and expediting decisions concerning the documents in order to avoid unreasonable delay in the progress of the Consultant's Services
- b. Ensuring that the Consultant delivers all requirements and specifications outlined in this Contract;

- c. Coordinating the City's resource assignment as required to fulfill the City's obligations pursuant to this Contract;
- d. Promptly responding to the Consultant's Project Manager when consulted in writing or by email with respect to Project issues; and
- e. Acting as the City's point of contact for all aspects of the Project including contract administration and coordination of communication with the City's staff.

The City Project Manager is:

_____[Project Manager's Name] City of Charlotte General Services – Division Name 600 E. 4th Street Charlotte, NC 28202 _____[PM phone number] @charlottenc.gov

The Consultant shall contact the City Project Manager prior to all meetings involving City personnel.

CONSULTANT PROJECT MANAGER

The duties of the Consultant Project Manager include, but are not limited to:

- a. Coordinating Project schedules and the Consultant's resource assignment based upon the City's requirements and schedule constraints;
- b. Managing the overall Project by monitoring and reporting on the status of the Project and on actual versus projected progress, and by consulting with the City Project Manager when deviations occur and by documenting all such deviations in accordance with agreed upon change control procedures;
- c. Providing consultation and advice to the City on matters related to Project implementation strategies, key decisions and approaches, and Project operational concerns/issues and acting as a conduit to the Consultant's specialist resources that may be needed to supplement the Consultant's normal implementation staff;
- d. Acting as the Consultant's point of contact for all aspects of contract administration, including invoicing for Services, and status reporting;
- e. Facilitating review meetings and conferences between the City and the Consultant's staff when scheduled or requested by the City;
- f. Communicating among and between the City and the Consultant's staff;
- g. Promptly responding to the City's Project Manager when consulted in writing or by email with respect to Project deviations and necessary documentation;
- h. Identifying and providing the City with timely written notice of all issues that may threaten the Consultant's Services in the manner contemplated by the Contract (with "timely" meaning immediately after the Consultant becomes aware of them);
- i. Ensuring that adequate quality assurance procedures are in place throughout the Project; and

j. Meeting with other entities working on City projects that relate to this effort as necessary to resolve problems and coordinating the Services.

The Consultant Project Manager is:

[Consultant's PM's Name]
[Title]
[Name of Firm]
[Street Address]
[City/State/Zip]
[Phone]
[Email]

NOTICES AND PRINCIPAL CONTACTS

Any notice, consent or other communication required or contemplated by this Contract shall be in writing, and shall be delivered in person, by U.S. mail, by overnight courier, by electronic mail or by telefax to the intended recipient at the address set forth below:

For the City:

[Division Manager's Name]
[Title]
City of Charlotte
General Services – Division Name
600 E. 4 th Street
Charlotte, NC 28202
[Phone]
[Email]

For the Consultant:

[Consultant's Manager's Name]
[Title]
[Name of Firm]
[Street Address]
[City/State/Zip]
 [Phone]
 [Email]

Notice shall be effective upon the date of receipt by the intended recipient; provided that any notice that is sent by telefax or electronic mail shall also be simultaneously sent by mail deposited with the U.S. Postal Service or by overnight courier. Each party may change its address for notification purposes by giving the other party written notice of the new address and the date upon which it shall become effective.

REMOVAL, REPLACEMENT AND PROMOTION OF CONSULTANT PERSONNEL

The City will have the right to require the removal and replacement of any personnel of the Consultant or the Consultant's subconsultants who are assigned to perform Services for the City.

The City shall be entitled to exercise such right in its sole discretion by providing written notice to the Consultant.

The City must approve in writing any hires or transfers of personnel to "Key Personnel" positions on the Project, and the City shall have the right to interview all personnel that the Consultant proposes to hire or transfer to such positions. As used in this Contract, the term "Key Personnel" shall mean any personnel of the Consultant or its subconsultants who are identified as Key Personnel in **Exhibit D** to the Contract, or whom the City from time to time designates in writing to the Consultant as fulfilling a key role in the Project. Unless approved by the City in writing, the Consultant will not: (i) remove the Consultant's Key Personnel from the Project or permit its subconsultants to remove Key Personnel from the Project; or (ii) materially reduce the involvement of the Consultant's Key Personnel in the Project or allow its subconsultants to materially reduce the involvement of Key Personnel in the Project.

The Consultant will replace any personnel who leave the Project with equivalently qualified persons. The Consultant will replace such personnel as soon as reasonably possible, and in any event within thirty days after the Consultant first receives notice that the person will be leaving the Project.

If the Consultant falls more than 7 days behind in completing any Deliverable required by this Contract, the Consultant will devote all personnel assigned to the Project to working on the Project on a first priority basis. As used in this Contract, the term "personnel" includes all staff provided by the Consultant or its subconsultants, including but not limited to Key Personnel.

PROGRESS REPORTS

The Consultant shall prepare and submit to the City bi-weekly (or at such other times as may be agreed in **Exhibit A**) written progress reports, which accomplish each of the following:

- a. Update the project schedule set forth in **Exhibit B**, indicating progress for each task and Deliverable.
- b. Identify all information, personnel, equipment, facilities and resources of the City that will be required for the Consultant to perform the Services for the subsequent month.
- c. Identify and report the status of all tasks and Deliverables that have fallen behind schedule.
- d. Identify and summarize all risks and problems identified by the Consultant, which may affect the performance of the Services.
- e. For each risk and problem, identify the action and person(s) responsible for mitigating the risk and resolving the problem.
- f. For each risk and problem identified, state the impact on the project schedule.

Reports will be distributed electronically in PDF format.

QUALITY CONTROL PROGRAM

The Consultant shall establish and follow a quality control program throughout duration of the Contract. The Quality Control Program will identify review personnel and describe the procedures to be used to verify, to independently check, and to review all Deliverables prepared, as well as any function, activity, or task as part of this Contract. The Quality Control Program will specify the manner for documenting the check and review processes, recording required procedures, and verification of work activities. It will provide for internal reviews and will detail the frequency and types of reviews to be conducted for the specific job to ensure compliance with quality standards. The City Project Manager, at his/her sole discretion, may request a copy of the Quality Control Program from the Consultant.

Throughout the Contract duration, the Consultant will maintain quality control procedures as covered in the approved Quality Control Program and documentation of the Consultant's internal reviews for inspection by the City Project Manager. The City Project Manager will have the option to review proposed Deliverables in the Consultant's office periodically to verify that proper quality control procedures are employed in the development process.

ACCEPTANCE OF DELIVERABLES

If the City Project Manager is not satisfied that the Deliverable(s) have been met, a notice of rejection (a "Rejection Notice") shall be submitted to the Consultant by the City Project Manager that specifies the nature and scope of the deficiencies that the City wants corrected. Upon receipt of a Rejection Notice, the Consultant shall: (a) act diligently and promptly to correct all deficiencies identified in the Rejection Notice, and (b) immediately upon completing such corrections give the City a written, dated certification that all deficiencies have been corrected (the "Certification"). In the event the Consultant fails to correct all deficiencies identified in the Rejection Notice and provide a Certification within fifteen (15) days after receipt of the Rejection Notice, the City shall be entitled to terminate this Contract for default without further obligation to the Consultant and without obligation to pay for the defective work.

Upon receipt of the corrected Deliverable(s), or a Certification, whichever is later, the abovedescribed Acceptance procedure shall recommence. The City shall not be obligated to allow the Consultant to recommence curative action with respect to any deficiency previously identified in a Rejection Notice, or more than once for any given Deliverable (and shall be entitled to terminate this Contract for default if the Consultant does not meet this time frame).

NON-EXCLUSIVITY

The Consultant acknowledges that it is one of several providers of professional services to the City and the City does not represent that it is obligated to contract with the Consultant for any particular project.

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF CONSULTANT

GENERAL WARRANTIES.

a. The Services shall satisfy all requirements set forth in the Contract, including but not limited to the attached Exhibits;

- b. The Consultant has taken and will continue to take precautions sufficient to ensure that it will not be prevented from performing all or part of its obligations under the Contract by virtue of interruptions in the computer systems used by the Consultant;
- c. All Services performed by the Consultant and/or its subconsultants pursuant to this Contract shall meet the customary industry standards and shall be performed in a professional and workmanlike manner by staff with the necessary skills, experience and knowledge;
- d. Neither the Services, nor any Deliverables provided by the Consultant under this Contract will infringe or misappropriate any patent, copyright, trademark or trade secret rights of any third party. The Consultant shall not violate any non-compete agreement or any other agreement with any third party by entering into or performing this Contract;
- e. The Consultant and each employee provided by the Consultant to the City for this Project shall have the qualifications, skills and experience necessary to perform the Services described or referenced in **Exhibit A**;
- f. All information provided by the Consultant about each employee is accurate; and
- g. Each employee is an employee of the Consultant, and the Consultant shall make all payments and withholdings required for by law for the Consultant for such employee.

ADDITIONAL WARRANTIES

The Consultant further represents and warrants that:

- a. It is a legal entity and if incorporated, duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the state of its incorporation or licensing and is qualified to do business in North Carolina;
- b. It has all the requisite corporate power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under this Contract;
- c. The execution, delivery, and performance of this Contract have been duly authorized by the Consultant;
- d. No approval, authorization or consent of any governmental or regulatory authority is required to be obtained or made by it in order for it to enter into and perform its obligations under this Contract;
- e. In connection with its obligations under this Contract, it shall comply with all applicable federal, state and local laws and regulations and shall obtain all applicable permits and licenses; and
- f. The performance of this Contract by the Consultant and each employee provided by the Consultant will not violate any contracts or agreements with third parties or any third party rights (including but not limited to non-compete agreements, non-disclosure agreements, patents, trademarks or intellectual property rights).

OTHER OBLIGATIONS OF THE CONSULTANT

WORK ON CITY PREMISES

The Consultant will, whenever on the City premises, obey all instructions and City policies that the Consultant is made aware of with respect to performing work on the City premises.

RESPECTFUL AND COURTEOUS BEHAVIOR

The Consultant shall assure that its employees interact with City employees and with the public in a courteous, helpful, and impartial manner. All employees of the Consultant in both field and

office shall refrain from belligerent behavior and/or profanity. Correction of any such behavior and language shall be the responsibility of the Consultant.

REGENERATION OF LOST OR DAMAGED DATA

If the Consultant loses or damages any data in the City's possession, the Consultant shall, at its own expense, promptly replace or regenerate such data from the City machine-readable supporting material, or obtain, at the Consultant's own expense, a new machine-readable copy of lost or damaged data from the City data sources.

REPAIR OR REPLACEMENT OF DAMAGED EQUIPMENT OR FACILITIES

In the event that the Consultant causes damage to the City equipment or facilities, the Consultant shall, at its own expense, promptly repair or replace such damaged items to restore them to the same level of functionality that they possessed prior to the Consultant's action.

REMEDIES

RIGHT TO COVER

If the Consultant fails to meet any completion date or resolution time set forth in this Contract (including the Exhibits), the City may take any of the following actions with or without terminating this Contract, and in addition to and without limiting any other remedies it may have:

- a. Employ such means as it may deem advisable and appropriate to perform itself or obtain the Services from a third party until the matter is resolved and the Consultant is again able to resume performance under this Contract; and
- b. Deduct any and all expenses incurred by the City in obtaining or performing the Services from any money then due or to become due to the Consultant and, should the City's cost of obtaining or performing the Services exceed the amount due the Consultant, collect the amount due from the Consultant.

RIGHT TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT

If the Consultant breaches any provision of this Contract, the City shall have a right to withhold all payments due to the Consultant until such breach has been fully cured.

SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE AND INJUNCTIVE RELIEF

The Consultant agrees that monetary damages are not an adequate remedy for the Consultant's failure to provide the Services or Deliverables as required by this Contract, nor could monetary damages be the equivalent of the performance of such obligation. Accordingly, the Consultant hereby consents to an order granting specific performance of such obligations of the Consultant in a court of competent jurisdiction within the State of North Carolina. The Consultant further consents to the City obtaining injunctive relief (including a temporary restraining order) to assure performance in the event the Consultant breaches the Contract.

OTHER REMEDIES

Upon breach of this Contract, each party may seek all legal and equitable remedies to which it is entitled. The remedies set forth herein shall be deemed cumulative and not exclusive and may be exercised successively or concurrently, in addition to any other available remedy.

TERMINATION OF CONTRACT

TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

The City may terminate this Contract for convenience at any time, for any reason, or no reason, by giving thirty (30) days' prior written notice to the Consultant. In the event the Contract is terminated pursuant to this Section, the Consultant shall continue performing the Services until the termination date designated in the termination notice. As soon as practicable after written notice of termination without cause, Consultant shall submit a statement to the City showing in detail the Services performed under this Contract through the date of termination. In the event of termination without cause pursuant to this Section, the City agrees to: (i) pay the Consultant for Services rendered through the termination date at the rates set forth in **Exhibit C.** The foregoing payment obligation is contingent upon: (i) the Consultant having fully complied with this Section; and (ii) the Consultant having provided the City with written documentation reasonably adequate to verify the number of hours of Services rendered by each person through the termination of each Deliverable.

Nothing in this Section shall be construed as limiting any right of either party in the event of a breach.

TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT

By giving written notice to the Consultant, the City may terminate the Contract upon the occurrence of one or more of the following events:

- a. The Consultant fails to complete a particular task by the completion date set forth in this Contract;
- b. The Consultant makes or allows to be made any material written misrepresentation or provides any materially misleading written information in connection with this Contract, or any covenant, agreement, obligation, term or condition contained in this Contract; or
- c. The Consultant takes or fails to take any action which constitutes grounds for immediate termination under the terms of the Contract, including but not limited to failure to obtain or maintain the insurance policies and endorsements as required by the Contract, or failure to provide the proof of insurance as required by the Contract.
- d. The Consultant violates or fails to perform any covenant, provision, obligation, term or condition contained in the Contract, provided that, unless otherwise stated in the Contract, such failure or violation shall not be cause for termination if both of the following conditions are satisfied: (i) such default is reasonably susceptible to cure; and (ii) the other party cures such default within fifteen (15) days of receipt of written notice of default from the non-defaulting party;
- e. The Consultant attempts to assign, terminate or cancel the Contract contrary to the terms hereof;
- f. The Consultant ceases to do business as a going concern, makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, admits in writing its inability to pay debts as they become due, files a petition in bankruptcy or has an involuntary bankruptcy petition filed against it (except in connection with a reorganization under which the business of such party is continued and performance of all its obligations under the Contract shall continue), or if a receiver, trustee or liquidator is appointed for it or any substantial part of the Consultant's assets or properties.

Any notice of default shall identify this Section of the Contract and shall state the City's intent to terminate the Contract if the default is not cured within the specified period.

Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, upon termination of this Contract by the City for default, the Consultant shall continue to perform the Services required by this Contract: (i) for six (6) months after the date of written termination notice; (ii) until the date on which the City completes its transition to a new service provider; or (iii) until a date specified by the City in the written termination notice.

CANCELLATION OF ORDERS AND SUBCONTRACTS

In the event this Contract is terminated by the City for any reason prior to the end of the term, the Consultant shall upon termination immediately discontinue all service in connection with this Contract and promptly cancel all existing orders and subcontracts, which are chargeable to this Contract. As soon as practicable after receipt of notice of termination, the Consultant shall submit a statement to the City showing in detail the Services performed under this Contract to the date of termination.

AUTHORITY TO TERMINATE

The following persons are authorized to terminate this Contract on behalf of the City: (a) the City Manager; (b) any Assistant City Manager; or (c) the Department Director of the City Department responsible for administering this Contract.

OBLIGATIONS UPON EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION

Upon expiration or termination of this Contract, the Consultant shall promptly return to the City (i) all computer programs, files, documentation, media, related material and any other material and equipment that is owned by the City; (ii) all Deliverables that have been completed or that are in process as of the date of termination; and (iii) a written statement describing in detail all work performed with respect to Deliverables which are in process as of the date of termination.

NO EFFECT ON TAXES, FEES, CHARGES OR REPORTS

Termination of this Contract shall not relieve the Consultant of the obligation to pay any fees, taxes or other charges then due to the City, nor relieve the Consultant of the obligation to file any daily, monthly, quarterly or annual reports, nor relieve the Consultant from any claim for damages previously accrued or then accruing against the Consultant.

TRANSITION SERVICES UPON TERMINATION

Upon termination or expiration of this Contract, the Consultant shall cooperate with the City to assist with the orderly transfer of the Services provided by the Consultant to the City. Prior to termination or expiration of this Contract, the City may require the Consultant to perform and, if so required, the Consultant shall perform certain transition services, necessary to shift the Services of the Consultant to another provider or to the City itself as described below (the "Transition Services"). Transition Services may include but shall not be limited to the following:

- a. Working with the City to jointly develop a mutually agreed upon Transition Services Plan to facilitate the termination of the Services;
- b. Notifying all affected service providers and subconsultants of the Consultant;
- c. Performing the Transition Service Plan activities;

- d. Answering questions regarding the Services on an as-needed basis; and
- e. Providing such other reasonable services needed to effectuate an orderly transition to a new service provider.

CHANGES

In the event changes to the Services (collectively "Changes"), become necessary or desirable to the parties, the parties shall follow the procedures set forth in this Section. A Change shall be effective only when documented by a written, dated agreement executed by both parties which expressly references and is attached to this Contract (an "Amendment"). The Amendment shall set forth in detail: (i) the Change requested, including all modifications of the duties of the parties; (ii) the reason for the proposed Change; and (iii) a detailed analysis of the impact of the Change on the results of the Services and time for completion of the Services, including the impact on all milestones and delivery dates and any associated price.

In the event either party desires a Change, the Project Manager for such party shall submit to the other party's Project Manager a proposed Amendment. If the parties cannot reach agreement on a proposed Change, the Consultant shall nevertheless continue to render performance under this Contract in accordance with its (unchanged) terms and conditions.

RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES

The relationship of the parties established by this Contract is solely that of independent contractors. Nothing contained in this Contract shall be construed to (i) give any party the power to direct or control the day-to-day administrative activities of the other; or (ii) constitute such parties as partners, co-owners or otherwise as participants in a joint venture. Neither party nor its agents or employees is the representative of the other for any purpose, and neither party has power or authority to act for, bind, or otherwise create or assume any obligation on behalf of the other.

CITY OWNERSHIP OF WORK PRODUCT

The parties agree that the City shall have exclusive ownership of all reports, documents, designs, ideas, materials, reports, concepts, plans, specifications, creative works, software, data, programming code, documents and other work product developed for or provided to the City in connection with this Contract, and all patent rights, copyrights, trade secret rights and other intellectual property rights relating thereto (collectively the "Intellectual Property"). The Consultant hereby assigns and transfers all rights in the Intellectual Property to the City. The Consultant further agrees to execute and deliver such assignments and other documents as the City may later require to perfect, maintain, and enforce the City's rights as sole owner of the Intellectual Property, including all rights under patent and copyright law. The Consultant hereby appoints the City as attorney-in-fact to execute all such assignments and instruments and agree that its appointment of the City as an attorney in fact is coupled with an interest and is irrevocable.

The City grants the Consultant a royalty-free, non-exclusive license to use and copy the Intellectual Property to the extent necessary to perform this Contract. The Consultant shall not be entitled to use the Intellectual Property for other purposes without the City's prior written consent.

The Consultant represents and warrants that the Intellectual Property will not infringe or misappropriate the intellectual property or other rights of any person or entity, and that the City shall have the unrestricted right to use the Intellectual Property for any purpose. The Consultant further represents and warrants that it has the right to grant the rights granted to the City in this Section on behalf of the Consultant's subconsultants.

The City recognizes that the Intellectual Property may be generated, stored, transmitted or published in various media, including, but not limited to traditional hard-copy (i.e., blue prints), CADD formats, via Internet or Extranet websites or other electronic or other media and such Intellectual Property may be subject to unauthorized tampering, modifications and alterations (collectively hereinafter referred to as "Unauthorized Use") by parties over whom the Consultant has no control. The Intellectual Property is also subject to discrepancies as a result of numerous factors, including without limitation, transmission and translation errors resulting from differences in computer software, hardware and equipment-related problems, disk malfunctions, and user error (collectively hereinafter referred to as "Discrepancies").

Accordingly, the Consultant has no responsibility for any Discrepancies in the Intellectual Property that are beyond the Consultant's reasonable control. The Consultant shall maintain a hard copy of the Intellectual Property for three (3) years from the date it completes all work under this Contract. If requested, the Consultant shall provide the City with the Intellectual Property in electronic form, and the City agrees to release the Consultant from all claims, causes of action, suits, demands and damages, arising from or relating to any Discrepancies in such Intellectual Property that are beyond the Consultant's reasonable control.

LICENSING

The Consultant may be required to provide evidence of all valid licenses and certificates required for performance of the Services. Such evidence shall be delivered to the City no later than ten (10) days after the Consultant receives the notice requesting such information from the City. Licenses and certificates required for this Contract include, by way of illustration and not limitation, licenses pertaining to or that may be required to be held by field professionals participating in the contract work.

INDEMNIFICATION

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Consultant shall indemnify and hold harmless each of the "Indemnitees" (as defined below) from and against any and all "Charges" (as defined below) paid or incurred as a result of any claims, demands, lawsuits, actions, or proceedings: (i) alleging violation, misappropriation or infringement of any copyright, trademark, patent, trade secret or other proprietary rights with respect to the Services or any products or deliverables provided to the City pursuant to this Contract ("Infringement Claims"); (ii) seeking payment for labor or materials purchased or supplied by the Consultant or its subcontractors in connection with this Contract; (iii) arising from the Consultant's failure to perform its obligations under this Contract, or from any act of negligence or willful misconduct by the Consultant or any of its agents, employees or subcontractors relating to this Contract, including but not limited to any liability caused by an accident or other occurrence resulting in bodily injury, death, sickness or disease to any person(s) or damage or destruction to any property, real or personal, tangible or intangible; or (iv) arising from any claim that the Consultant or an employee or subcontractor of the

Consultant is an employee of the City, including but not limited to claims relating to worker's compensation, failure to withhold taxes and the like. For purposes of this Section: (a) the term "Indemnitees" means the City, any federal agency that funds all or part of this Contract, and each of the City's and such federal agency's officers, officials, employees, agents and independent contractors (excluding the Consultant); and (b) the term "Charges" means any and all losses, damages, costs, expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees), obligations, duties, fines, penalties, royalties, interest charges and other liabilities (including settlement amounts).

If an Infringement Claim occurs, the Consultant shall either: (i) procure for the City the right to continue using the affected product or service; or (ii) repair or replace the infringing product or service so that it becomes non-infringing, provided that the performance of the overall product(s) and service(s) provided to the City shall not be adversely affected by such replacement or modification. If the Consultant is unable to comply with the preceding sentence within thirty (30) days after the City is directed to cease use of a product or service, the Consultant shall promptly refund to the City all amounts paid under this Contract.

SUBCONTRACTING

Should the Consultant choose to subcontract, the Consultant shall remain fully responsible for performance of all obligations, which it is required to perform under the Contract. Any subcontract entered into by Consultant shall name the City as a third party beneficiary.

INSURANCE

Throughout the term of this Contract, the Consultant shall comply with the insurance requirements described in this Section. In the event the Consultant fails to procure and maintain each type of insurance required by this Contract, or in the event the Consultant fails to provide the City with the required certificates of insurance, the City shall be entitled to terminate this Contract immediately upon written notice to the Consultant.

General Requirements

The Consultant shall not commence any work in connection with this Contract until it has obtained all of the types of insurance set forth in this Section and the City has approved such insurance. The Consultant shall not allow any subconsultant to commence work on its subcontract until all insurance required of the subconsultant has been obtained and approved.

All insurance policies required by this Section shall be with insurers qualified and doing business in North Carolina recognized by the Secretary of State and the Insurance Commissioner's Office. The Consultant shall name the City as an additional insured under the commercial general liability policy required by this Section.

The Consultant's insurance shall be primary of any self-funding and/or insurance otherwise carried by the City for all loss or damages arising from the Consultant's operations under this agreement. The Consultant and each of its subconsultants shall and does waive all rights of subrogation against the City and each of the Indemnitees (as defined in **Section 22**).

The City shall be exempt from, and in no way liable for any sums of money that may represent a deductible in any insurance policy. The payment of such deductible shall be the sole responsibility of the Consultant and/or subconsultant providing such insurance.

Prior to execution of this Contract, the Consultant shall provide the City with certificates of insurance documenting that the insurance requirements set forth in this Section have been met, and that the City be given thirty (30) days' written notice of any intent to amend coverage or make material changes to or terminate any policy by either the insured or the insurer. The Consultant shall further provide such certificates of insurance to the City at any time requested by the City after execution of this Contract, and shall provide such certificates within five (5) days after the City's request. The City's failure to review a certificate of insurance sent by or on behalf of the Consultant shall not relieve the Consultant of its obligation to meet the insurance requirements set forth in this Contract.

Should any or all of the required insurance coverage be self-funded/self-insured, the Consultant shall furnish to the City a copy of the Certificate of Self-Insurance or other documentation from the North Carolina Department of Insurance.

If any part of the work under this Contract is sublet, the subconsultant shall be required to meet all insurance requirements set forth in this Section, provided that the amounts of the various types of insurance shall be such amounts as are approved by the City in writing. However, this will in no way relieve the Consultant from meeting all insurance requirements or otherwise being responsible for the subconsultant.

Types of Insurance

Consultant shall obtain and maintain during the life of this Contract, with an insurance Consultant rated not less than "A" by A.M. Best, authorized to do business in the State of North Carolina, acceptable to the Charlotte-Mecklenburg, Risk Management Division the following insurance:

<u>Automobile Liability</u>. Bodily injury and property damage liability covering all owned, non-owned and hired automobiles for limits of not less than \$1,000,000 bodily injury each person, each accident and \$1,000,000 property damage, or \$1,000,000 combined single limit - bodily injury and property damage.

<u>Commercial General Liability</u>. Bodily injury and property damage liability as shall protect the Consultant and any subconsultant performing work under this Contract, from claims of bodily injury or property damage which arise from operation of this Contract, whether such operations are performed by the Consultant, any subconsultant, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by either. The amounts of such insurance shall not be less than \$1,000,000 bodily injury each occurrence/aggregate and \$1,000,000 property damage each occurrence/aggregate, or \$1,000,000 bodily injury and property damage combined single limits each occurrence/aggregate. This insurance shall include coverage for products, operations, personal injury liability and contractual liability, assumed under the indemnity provision of this Contract. The City of Charlotte shall be listed as an additional insured under this coverage.

<u>Workers' Compensation Insurance</u>. The Consultant shall meet the statutory requirements of the State of North Carolina, \$100,000 per accident limit, \$500,000 disease per policy limit, \$100,000 disease each employee limit.

<u>Professional Liability Insurance</u> in an amount of not less than \$1,000,000 each claim and \$1,000,000 aggregate.

BACKGROUND CHECKS

Prior to starting work under this Contract, the Consultant is required to conduct a background check on each Consultant employee assigned to work under the Contract, and shall require its subconsultants (if any) to perform a background check on each of their employees assigned to work under the Contract (collectively, the "Background Checks"). Each Background Check must include: (a) the person's criminal conviction record from the states and counties where the person lives or has lived in the past seven years; and (b) a reference check.

After starting work under this Contract, the Consultant is required to perform a Background Check for each new Consultant employee assigned to work under the Contract, and shall require its subconsultants (if any) to do the same for each of their new employees. If the Consultant undertakes a new project under the Contract, then prior to commencing performance of the project the Consultant shall perform a Background Check for each Consultant employee assigned to work on the project, and shall require its subconsultants (if any) to do the same for each of their employees.

If a person's duties under the Contract fall within the categories described below, the Background Checks that the Consultant will be required to perform (and to have its subconsultants perform) shall also include the following additional investigation:

- a. If the job duties require driving: A motor vehicle records check.
- b. If the job duties include responsibility for initiating or affecting financial transactions: A credit history check.
- c. If job duties include entering a private household or interaction with children: A sexual offender registry check.

The Consultant must follow all State and Federal laws when conducting Background Checks, including but not limited to the Fair Credit Reporting Act requirements, and shall require its subconsultants to do the same. The Consultant shall notify the City of any information discovered in the Background Checks that may be of potential concern for any reason.

The City may conduct its own background checks on principals of the Consultant as the City deems appropriate. By operation of the public records law, background checks conducted by the City are subject to public review upon request.

COMMERCIAL NON-DISCRIMINATION

As a condition of entering into this agreement, the Company represents and warrants that it will fully comply with the City's commercial non-discrimination policy, as described in Section 2, Article V of the Charlotte City Code, and consents to be bound by the award of any arbitration conducted thereunder. As part of such compliance, the Company shall not discriminate on the basis of a Protected Class in the solicitation, selection, hiring, or treatment of subcontractors, vendors, suppliers, or commercial customers in connection with a City contract or contract solicitation process, nor shall the Company retaliate against any person or entity for reporting instances of such discrimination. The Company shall provide equal opportunity for

subcontractors, vendors and suppliers to participate in all of its subcontracting and supply opportunities on City contracts, provided that nothing contained in this clause shall prohibit or limit otherwise lawful efforts to remedy the effects of marketplace discrimination that has occurred or is occurring in the marketplace.

As a condition of entering into this agreement, the Company agrees to:

- (a) Promptly provide to the City all information and documentation that may be requested by the City from time to time regarding the solicitation, selection, treatment and payment of subcontractors in connection with this agreement; and
- (b) If requested, provide to the City within sixty days after the request a truthful and complete list of the names of all subcontractors, vendors, and suppliers that company has used on City contracts in the past five years, including the total dollar amount paid by contractor on each subcontract or supply contract. The Company further agrees to fully cooperate in any investigation conducted by the City pursuant to the City's commercial non-discrimination policy as set forth in Section 2, Article V of the Charlotte City Code, to provide any documents relevant to such investigation that are requested by the City, and to be bound by the award of any arbitration conducted under such policy. The Company understands and agrees that violation of this clause shall be considered a material breach of this agreement and may result in contract termination, disqualification of the Company from participating in City contracts and other sanctions.

The Company understands and agrees that a violation of this clause shall be considered a material breach of this agreement and may result in termination of this agreement, disqualification of the company from participating in City contracts or other sanctions.

For purposes of this section, "Protected Class" means a person's race, color, gender, religion, national origin, ethnicity, age, familial status, sex (including sexual orientation, gender identity and gender expression), veteran status, pregnancy, natural hairstyle or disability, as those terms are further defined in Section 2, Article V of the Charlotte City Code."

MISCELLANEOUS

ENTIRE AGREEMENT

This Contract is the entire agreement between the parties with respect to its subject matter, and there are no other representations, understandings, or agreements between the parties with respect to such subject matter. This Contract supersedes all prior agreements, negotiations, representations and proposals, written or oral.

CHANGE IN CONTROL

In the event of a change in "Control" of the Consultant (as defined below), the City shall have the option of terminating this Contract by written notice to the Consultant. The Consultant shall notify the City within ten (10) days of the occurrence of a change in control. As used in this Contract, the term "Control" shall mean the possession, direct or indirect, of either:

a. The ownership of or ability to direct the voting of, as the case may be, fifty-one percent (51%) or more of the equity interests, value or voting power in the Consultant; or

b. The power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of the Consultant whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.

GOVERNING LAW, JURISDICTION AND VENUE

North Carolina law shall govern interpretation and enforcement of this Contract and any other matters relating to this Contract (all without regard to North Carolina conflicts of law principles). Any and all legal actions or proceedings relating to this Contract shall be brought in a state or federal court sitting in Mecklenburg County, North Carolina. By the execution of this Contract, the parties submit to the jurisdiction of said courts and hereby irrevocably waive any and all objections that they may have with respect to venue in any court sitting in Mecklenburg County, North Carolina. This Section shall not apply to subsequent actions to enforce a judgment entered in actions heard pursuant to this Section.

BINDING NATURE AND ASSIGNMENT

This Contract shall bind the parties and their successors and permitted assigns. Neither party may assign this Contract without the prior written consent of the other. Any assignment attempted without the written consent of the other party shall be void.

CITY NOT LIABLE FOR SPECIAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES

The City shall not be liable to the Consultant, its agents or representatives or any subconsultant for or on account of any stoppages or delay in the performance of any obligations of the City, or any other consequential, indirect or special damages or lost profits related to this Contract.

SEVERABILITY

The invalidity of one or more of the phrases, sentences, clauses or sections contained in this Contract shall not affect the validity of the remaining portion of the Contract so long as the material purposes of the Contract can be determined and effectuated. If any provision of this Contract is held to be unenforceable, then both parties shall be relieved of all obligations arising under such provision, but only to the extent that such provision is unenforceable, and this Contract shall be deemed amended by modifying such provision to the extent necessary to make it enforceable while preserving its intent.

NO PUBLICITY

No advertising, sales promotion or other materials of the Consultant or its agents or representations may identify or reference this Contract or the City in any manner absent the written consent of the City. Notwithstanding the forgoing, the parties agree that the Consultant may list the City as a reference in responses to requests for proposals, and may identify the City as a customer in presentations to potential customers.

NO BRIBERY OR LOBBY

The Consultant certifies that to the best of its knowledge, information, and belief, neither it, any of its affiliates or subconsultants, nor any employees of any of the forgoing has bribed or lobbied, or attempted to bribe or lobby, an officer or employee of the City in connection with this Contract.

APPROVALS

All approvals or consents required under this Contract must be in writing.

WAIVER

No waiver of any provision of this Contract shall be effective unless in writing and signed by the party waiving the rights. No delay or omission by either party to exercise any right or remedy it has under this Contract shall impair or be construed as a waiver of such right or remedy. A waiver by either party of any covenant or breach of this Contract shall not be constitute or operate as a waiver of any succeeding breach of that covenant or of any other covenant.

SURVIVAL OF PROVISIONS

All provisions of this Contract which by their nature and effect are required to be observed, kept or performed after termination of this Contract shall survive the termination of this Contract and remain binding thereafter, including but not limited to the following Section "Representations and Warranties of Consultant" Section "Termination of Contract" Section "City Ownership of Work Product" Section "Indemnification" Section "Notices and Principal Contacts"

Section "Miscellaneous"

FAMILIARITY AND COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND ORDINANCES

The Consultant agrees to make itself aware of and comply with all local, state and federal ordinances, statutes, laws, rules and regulations applicable to the Services. The Consultant further agrees that it will at all times during the term of this Contract be in compliance with all applicable federal, state and/or local laws regarding employment practices. Such laws will include, but shall not be limited to workers' compensation, the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) and all OSHA regulations applicable to the work.

TAXES

Except as specifically stated elsewhere in this Contract, the Consultant shall pay all applicable federal, state and local taxes which may be chargeable against the performance of the Services. The Consultant consents to and authorizes the City to collect any and all delinquent taxes and related interest, fines, or penalties of the Consultant by reducing any payment, whether monthly, quarterly, semi-annually, annually, or otherwise, made by the City to the Consultant pursuant to this Contract for an amount equal to any and all taxes and related interest, fines, or penalties of we consultant hereby waives any requirements for notice under North Carolina law for each and every instance that the City collects delinquent taxes pursuant to this paragraph. This paragraph shall not be construed to prevent the Consultant from filing an appeal of the assessment of the delinquent tax if such appeal is within the time prescribed by law.

CONSTRUCTION OF TERMS

Each of the parties has agreed to the use of the particular language of the provisions of this Contract and any questions of doubtful interpretation shall not be resolved by any rule or interpretation against the drafters, but rather in accordance with the fair meaning thereof, having due regard to the benefits and rights intended to be conferred upon the parties hereto and the limitations and restrictions upon such rights and benefits intended to be provided.

TRAVEL UPGRADES

The City has no obligation to reimburse the Consultant for any travel or other expenses incurred in connection with this Contract unless this Contract specifically requires reimbursement. If this Contract requires reimbursement by the City: (a) the City will only pay coach/economy rate airline fares, and (b) the Consultant's invoices shall include sufficient detail of travel expenses to demonstrate that fares were at coach/economy rates. Notwithstanding the forgoing, nothing in this provision shall preclude complimentary upgrades to first class or business class seating, mileage, points, or credits based upgrades, or upgrades paid for by the Consultant so long as the City is not charged for or asked to reimburse the upgrade charge or the value of the miles, points, or credits used.

DELAYS AND EXTENSIONS

Reasonable extensions of time for unforeseen or unavoidable delays may be made by mutual consent of the parties involved.

FORCE MAJEURE

The Consultant shall not be liable for any failure or delay in the performance of its obligations pursuant to this Contract and such failure or delay shall not be deemed a default of this Contract or grounds for termination hereunder, except as set forth below, if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- a. If such failure or delay could not have been prevented by reasonable precautions;
- b. If such failure or delay cannot reasonably be circumvented by the non-performing party through the use of alternate sources, work-around plans, or other means; and
- c. If and to the extent such failure or delay is caused by fire, flood, earthquake, elements of nature or acts of God, acts of war, terrorism, riots, civil disorders, rebellions or revolutions, strikes, lockouts or court order (each, a "Force Majeure Event").

Upon the occurrence of a Force Majeure Event, the Consultant shall be excused from any further performance of those of its obligations pursuant to this Contract affected by the Force Majeure Event for as long as: (i) such Force Majeure Event continues and (ii) the Consultant continues to use commercially reasonable efforts to recommence performance whenever and to whatever extent possible without delay.

The Consultant shall promptly notify the City by telephone or other means available (to be confirmed by written notice within five (5) business days of the inception of the failure or delay) of the occurrence of a Force Majeure Event and describe in reasonable detail the nature of the Force Majeure Event. If any Force Majeure Event prevents the Consultant from performing its obligations for more than thirty (30) days, the City may terminate this Contract.

ENDORSEMENT OF DOCUMENTS

The Consultant shall sign and seal, or cause to be signed and sealed, with the appropriate North Carolina Professional Seal, all plans, specifications, calculations, reports, plats, and construction documents prepared by the Consultant under this Contract.

CADD STANDARDS; FINAL PLANS

The Consultant shall submit an electronic copy of all plans in the current version of AutoCAD. The Consultant will not be required to seal electronic files. In addition to the digital files, the Consultant shall submit a hard copy of the final design plans.

CORRECTION OF DEFECTS AND FAILURES

Any defective designs, specifications, plats, or surveys furnished by the Consultant and any failure of any Services performed by the Consultant to comply with any requirements set forth in this Contract shall be promptly corrected by the Consultant at no cost to the City. The City's approval, acceptance, use of, or payment for all or any part of the Consultant's Services or of the Project itself shall in no way alter the Consultant's obligations or the City's rights under this Contract.

DISPUTE RESOLUTION

It is understood and agreed that projects subject to NCGS 143-128(g-h) requires that disputes arising under a Contract subject to a dispute resolution process specified by the Owner (i.e., the City). In compliance with this statutory provision, the City specifies this Article as the dispute resolution process to be used on this Project, regardless if the Project is or is not subject to NCGS 143-128(g-h). It is further understood and agreed that this dispute resolution process is based on non-binding mediation and will only be effective to the extent that the Parties to any mediated dispute participate in the mediation in good faith. It is also understood and agreed that the City is under no obligation under any circumstance to secure or enforce the participation of any other Party in the mediation of any dispute subject to this Article and NCGS 143-128(g-h).

- 28.1 Any dispute arising between or among the Parties listed in Section 28.3 of this Article that arises from an agreement to perform services in conjunction with the Project, including without limitation a breach of such agreement, shall be subject to non-binding mediation administered by the American Arbitration Association under the industry appropriate Mediation Rules ("Rules"). To the extent any provision of the Rules is inconsistent with the provisions of this Article, the provisions of this Article shall control. The mediation provided in this Article shall be used pursuant to this Contract and NCGS 143-128(g-h) and is in lieu of any dispute resolution process adopted by any other government entity, which process shall not apply to this Project.
- 28.2 For purposes of this Article the following definitions shall apply:
 - a. Party or Parties refers to the parties listed in Section 28.3 of this Article.
 - b. Project means project pursuant to this Contract.
- 28.3 The City and any Party contracting with the City or with any first-tier or lower-tier subconsultant for the performance of the Project agree to participate in good faith in any mediation of a dispute subject to this Article and NCGS 143-128(g-h), including without limitation the following Parties (if any): Consultant, independent contractor(s) of the City, surety(ies), subconsultant(s), and supplier(s).

- 28.4 The Consultant and all other Parties shall include this Article in every agreement to which it (any of them) is a Party in performing the Services of the Project without variation or exception. Failure to do so will constitute a breach of this Contract, and the Contractor or other Party failing to include this Article in any agreement required by this Article shall indemnify and hold harmless the remaining Parties from and against any and all claims, including without limitation reasonable attorney fees and other costs of litigation, arising in any manner from such breach. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section, it is expressly understood and agreed that the Parties are intended to be and shall be third-party beneficiaries of the provisions of this Article and can enforce the provisions hereof.
- 28.5 The following disputes are not subject to mediation: (i) a dispute seeking a non-monetary recovery; and (ii) a dispute seeking a monetary recovery of \$15,000 or less.
- 28.6 A dispute seeking the extension of any time limit set forth in an agreement to perform the Services for the Project shall be subject to mediation pursuant to this Article and NCGS 143-128(g-h), but only if the damages which would be suffered by the Party seeking the extension would exceed \$15,000 if the disputed extension is denied. To the extent that liquidated damages are set forth in such agreement as the measurement of damages for failure by such Party to meet such time limit, such liquidated damages shall be the exclusive standard for determining the amount of damages associated with such dispute.
- 28.7 For purposes of this Article, a dispute is limited to the recovery of monetary damages from the same transaction or occurrence against a single Party or two or more Parties alleged to be liable jointly, severally or in the alternative. Two or more disputes may not be consolidated or otherwise combined without the consent of all Parties to such disputes.
- 28.8 In addition to such matters as are required by the Rules, a request for mediation shall include the amount of the monetary relief requested.
- 28.9 Prior to requesting mediation, a Party must form a good faith belief that it is entitled under applicable law to recover the monetary amount to be included in the request from one or more of the remaining Parties. Such belief must be based on a reasonable and prudent investigation into the dispute that is the subject of the request. The request for mediation must be based on such investigation and may not include any amount or the name of any remaining Party, unless supported by such investigation and good faith belief by the Party requesting the mediation.
- 28.10 If a Party breaches any provision of Section 28.9 of this Article, it shall indemnify and hold harmless all other Parties from any costs, including reasonable attorney fees and other costs of litigation, and damages incurred by such other Parties that arise from such breach.
- 28.11 All expenses incurred by a Party to a dispute in preparing and presenting any claim or defense at the mediation shall be paid by the Party. Such expenses include without limitation preparation and production of witnesses and exhibits and attorney fees. All other expenses of the mediation, including filing fees and required traveling and other expenses of the mediator, shall be borne as follows: one half by the Party requesting the mediation, with the remaining parties paying equal

shares of the remaining expenses and costs; provided that, if the City is named as a party to the mediation, the City shall pay at least one-third of the mediation expenses and costs divided among the Parties. If more than one Party to a dispute requests a mediation, the mediation expenses and costs to be divided among the Parties shall be borne equally by the Parties to the dispute; provided that, if the City is named as a Party to the mediation, the City shall pay at least one-third of the mediation expenses and costs divided among the Parties shall be borne equally by the Parties to the dispute; provided that, if the City is named as a Party to the mediation, the City shall pay at least one-third of the mediation expenses and costs divided among the Parties.

- 28.12 The mediation shall be held at a location agreeable to the mediator and all of the Parties; provided that, if no agreement can be reached, the mediation will be held at such location in Mecklenburg County as the mediator shall determine.
- 28.13 The provisions of this Article are subject to any other provision of this Contract concerning the submission, documentation and/or proof of any claim or dispute. Such other provisions shall apply in full force and shall be satisfied as a condition precedent to mediation pursuant to this Article.
- 28.14 The Parties understand and agree that mediation in accordance with this Article shall be a condition precedent to institution of any legal or equitable proceeding seeking monetary recovery based on any dispute that is subject to mediation pursuant to this Article.

29. NORTH CAROLINA PROHIBITION ON CONTRACTS WITH COMPANIES THAT INVEST IN IRAN OR BOYCOTT ISRAEL

Consultant certifies that: (i) it is not identified on the Final Divestment List or any other list of prohibited investments created by the NC State Treasurer pursuant to N.C.G.S. 147-86.58 (collectively, the "Treasurer's IDA List"); (ii) it has not been designated by the NC State Treasurer pursuant to N.C.G.S. 147-86.81 as a Consultant engaged in the boycott of Israel (such designation being referred to as the "Treasurer's IB List"); and (iii) it will not take any action causing it to appear on the Treasurer's IDA List or the Treasurer's IB List during the term of this Contract. In signing this Contract Consultant further agrees, as an independent obligation, separate and apart from this Contract, to reimburse the City for any and all damages, costs and attorneys' fees incurred by the City in connection with any claim that this Contract or any part thereof is void due to Consultant appearing on the Treasurer's IDA List or the Treasurer's IB List or any part thereof is void due to Consultant appearing on the Treasurer's IDA List or the Treasurer's IB List or any part thereof is void due to Consultant appearing on the Treasurer's IDA List or the Treasurer's IB List or any part thereof is void due to Consultant appearing on the Treasurer's IDA List or the Treasurer's IB List at any time before or during the term of this Contract.

30. E-VERIFY

The Consultant shall comply with the requirements of Article 2 of Chapter 64 of the North Carolina General Statues, and shall require each of its subcontractors to do so as well.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

SAMPLE CONTRACT

THIS CONTRACT, entered into as of the day and year first written above for ______ Services for ______ [Name of Project], Contract Number ______ in an amount not to exceed \$______.

	_[NAME OF FIRM IN CAPS]
By:	ature
Print	t Name
Title	
Date	3
CITY OF C	HARLOTTE:
By: Signa	ature
Print	t Name
Title	
Date	2

EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF WORK

[Insert scope of work]

EXHIBIT B – PROJECT SCHEDULE

The approximate Project schedule is as follows:

EXHIBIT C – FEE/COST BREAKDOWN

Hourly and Unit Price Rates for Additional Services

Job Classification	Employee Name	Hourly Rat
[Subconsultant Name]		
Job Classification	Employee Name	Hourly Rat
[Subconsultant Name]		
[Subconsultant Name]		Hourly Bra
[Subconsultant Name] Job Classification		Hourly Ra
		Hourly Ra
		Hourly Ra
Job Classification		Hourly Rat
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name]	Employee Name	
Job Classification		Hourly Rat
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name]	Employee Name	
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name]	Employee Name	
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name]	Employee Name	
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name]	Employee Name	
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name] Job Classification	Employee Name	
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name] Job Classification [Subconsultant Name]	Employee Name Employee Name Employee Name	Hourly Rat
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name] Job Classification	Employee Name	Hourly Rat
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name] Job Classification [Subconsultant Name]	Employee Name Employee Name Employee Name	Hourly Rat
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name] Job Classification [Subconsultant Name] Job Classification	Employee Name Employee Name Employee Name	Hourly Rat
Job Classification [Subconsultant Name] Job Classification [Subconsultant Name]	Employee Name Employee Name Employee Name	

EXHIBIT D – KEY PERSONNEL

[Insert Org Chart or list of key personnel]

EXHIBIT E – FEDERAL TERMS

FEDERAL TRANSIT ADMINISTRATION CONTRACTING TERMS

This Attachment is attached and incorporated into the {---Contract Title---} (the "Contract") between the City of Charlotte and {---Vendor Legal Name---} ("{---Vendor Reference Name---}"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Attachment shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Contract. In the event of a conflict between this Attachment and the terms of the main body of the Contract or any other Attachment or appendix, the terms of this Attachment shall govern.

1. THE COMPANY SHALL COMPLY WITH ALL FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS.

- The Company acknowledges and understands that this Α. Contract will be financed at least partially with funding from the federal government. The Company further acknowledges and understands that this Contract is therefore subject to: (1) all applicable federal laws, (2) all applicable federal regulations, (3) all applicable federal policies, (4) the conditions and requirements of all federal grants that in any way will fund any part of the work under this Contract, and (5) the most recent Federal Transit Administration's "Master Agreement," including any certifications or contract provisions that the Master Agreement requires to be included in this Contract. For purposes of these Federal Contracting Requirements, items (1) through (5) in the immediately preceding sentence, as those items may be amended or updated from time to time, are referred to collectively as "Federal Law."
- B. All provisions of Federal Law are incorporated into this Contract by reference and are fully binding on the Company as if they were recited here verbatim. The Company shall ensure that all provisions of Federal Law are incorporated into all subcontracts (of every tier) and in all contracts with those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products related in any way to this Contract, such that all subcontractors of every tier and all suppliers are contractually required to comply with all provisions of Federal Law.
- C. The Company at all times shall: (1) fully comply with all provisions of Federal Law, (2) ensure that all work under this Contract (including, by example only, all subcontracted work) fully complies with all provisions of Federal Law, and (3) ensure that no aspect of the Company's performance under this Contract would cause the City or any of its officials, employees, or agents to be at any risk of violating any provision of Federal Law. In addition, the Company shall not perform any act, fail to perform any act, or refuse to comply with any City request to the extent that doing any of those things would create any risk of the City or any of its officials, employees, or agents to provision of Federal Law.
- D. These Federal Contracting Requirements identify and summarize many provisions of Federal Law. However, the Company acknowledges and agrees that the Company is fully and ultimately responsible for identifying and learning about all provisions of Federal Law. If these Federal Contracting Requirements omit any provision or requirement of Federal Law, the Company shall remain fully responsible for identifying

and learning about that provision or requirement and for fully satisfying the Company's obligations under Article 1.1.C of these Federal Contracting Requirements with respect to that provision or requirement. The Company shall not be excused from ensuring full compliance with any provision or requirement of Federal Law because that provision or requirement is omitted from these Federal Contracting Requirements, nor shall the Company have any claim or remedy against the City because any such provision or requirement has been so omitted.

- E. By executing this Contract, the Company represents to the City and covenants with the City that, as of the date that this Contract takes effect, the Company has fully complied with all provisions of Federal Law and that the Company shall continue to fully comply with all provisions of Federal Law at all times while this Contract is in effect.
- Notwithstanding any other provision in this Contract, the Company and the City agree that Federal Law and these Federal Contracting Requirements take priority over all other Contract provisions. This means that, if a conflict arises between another Contract provision and any provision of Federal Law or of these Federal Contracting Requirements, such that the Company cannot satisfy both provisions, the Company shall fully comply with the provision of Federal Law or of these Federal Contracting Requirements. In such a situation, the Company shall disregard the other, conflicting Contract provision, but the Company shall do so only to the minimal extent needed to comply fully with Federal Law and with these Federal Contracting Requirements, and the Company otherwise shall fully comply with that conflicting Contract provision to the extent possible.
- G. The Company and the City agree that, in any situation where the Company can comply with both another Contract provision and with a provision of Federal Law or of these Federal Contracting Requirements, even if the two provisions address the same subject matter (*e.g.*, if another Contract provision imposes an obligation on the Company beyond those obligations imposed by Federal Law), that will not be deemed a conflict. Rather, in such a situation, the Company shall fully comply with Federal Law, with these Federal Contracting Requirements, and with the other Contract provision.

2. ACCESS TO CONTRACT RECORDS.

A. For purposes of this Article 2 of these Federal Contracting Requirements, "Contract Records" means all documents (whether in hard copy, digital, or other format) that refer or relate to any aspect of this Contract or to the Company's performance under this Contract. By example only (and not for purposes of limitation), Contract Records include all of the following to the extent that they refer or relate to any aspect of this Contract or to the Company's performance under this Contract: subcontracts, contracts with suppliers and other third parties, invoices and other billing records, audits and other financial and accounting records, memos, letters, and emails.

- B. For purposes of this Article 2 of these Federal Contracting Requirements, "Retention End Date" means the later of:
 - (a) The third anniversary of the date on which this Contract is terminated or expires, or
 - If, on or before that third anniversary, the (b) Company has received notice (from the City or otherwise) of one or more lawsuits, legal proceedings, disputes, audits, or investigations related in any way to this Contract, the date on which the City later notifies the Company in writing that all such lawsuits, legal proceedings, disputes, audits, and investigations have fully and finally concluded. The City and the Company intend for all Contract Records to be retained, maintained, and made available for inspection and copying until all such lawsuits, legal proceedings, disputes, audits, and investigations have fully and finally concluded, even if that requires retaining, maintaining, and making those records available after the third anniversary of this Contract's termination or expiration.
- C. Through and including the Retention End Date, (a) the Company shall retain and maintain all Contract Records that the Company ever creates, receives, or otherwise possesses or controls so that those Contract Records are always complete, legible, and readily accessible, (b) as the City may request from time to time, the Company shall promptly make any and all Contract Records available for inspection and copying by the City, by the federal government, and by their respective Companies and agents, and (c) the Company shall comply with all requirements imposed by 2 C.F.R. §200.333.
- D. Through and including the Retention End Date, the Company shall ensure that each subcontractor (of every tier) and each supplier providing any material, equipment, or other product shall: (a) retain and maintain all Contract Records that the subcontractor or supplier ever creates, receives, or otherwise possesses or controls so that those Contract Records are always complete, legible, and readily accessible, (b) as the City may request from time to time, promptly make any and all Contract Records in that subcontractor's or that supplier's possession or control available for inspection and copying by the City, by the federal government, and

by their respective Companies and agents, and (c) comply with all requirements imposed by 2 C.F.R. §200.333.

- E. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under Article 2.B(2) of these Federal Contracting Requirements, the Company shall ensure that each subcontract (of every tier) and each supplier contract includes provisions requiring that the subcontractor or the supplier retain, maintain, and make available Contract Records as required by Article 2.B(2).
- F. This Article 2 will survive this Contract's termination or expiration regardless of how, when, or under what circumstances this Contract is terminated or expires.

3. RESERVED.

4. CIVIL RIGHTS LAWS AND REGULATIONS.

The Company acknowledges that the City must comply with all applicable federal civil rights laws and regulations and with 49 U.S.C. § 5323(h) (3) to the extent that the statute is applicable. The Company acknowledges and agrees that "Federal Law" for purposes of Article 1.1 of these Federal Contracting Requirements includes all applicable federal civil rights laws and regulations, as they may be amended from time to time. Some of those civil rights laws and regulations are identified and summarized below, and the Company acknowledges that its obligations under Article 1.1 of these Federal Contracting Requirements include an obligation to fully comply with the laws and regulations identified below and to ensure that all suppliers and all subcontractors (of every tier) fully comply with those laws and regulations. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 4, the Company shall ensure that each subcontract (of every tier) and each supplier contract includes provisions requiring that the subcontractor or the supplier fully comply with this Article 4 and with all applicable federal civil rights laws and regulations. Applicable federal civil rights laws and regulations include, by example only and not for purposes of limitation:

- A. Nondiscrimination. 49 U.S.C. § 5332 and its implementing regulations, which prohibit discriminating against any employee or any applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, disability, or age.
- B. Race, Color, Religion, National Origin, Sex. Federal laws and regulations requiring that all job applicants must be employed, and all employees must be treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, religion, national origin, or sex (including sexual orientation and gender identity). For example, a person's race, color, religion, national origin, or sex cannot be considered for purposes of hiring; promotion; demotion or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; determining rates of pay or other forms of compensation; or selection for training, including

apprenticeship. The laws and regulations imposing these requirements include for example Title VII of the Civil Rights Act (42 U.S.C. § 2000e *et seq.*); 49 U.S.C. § 5332 and its implementing regulations; United States Department of Labor regulations ("Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor") found in 41 C.F.R., Chapter 60; and Executive Order No. 11246 ("Equal Employment Opportunity in Federal Employment") dated September 24, 1965 and found at 42 U.S.C. § 2000e.

- C. Age. Federal laws and regulations prohibit discriminating against current or prospective employees on the basis of age. These laws and regulations include for example the Age Discrimination in Employment Act (29 U.S.C. §§ 621-634); United States Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (U.S. EEOC) regulations ("Age Discrimination in Employment Act") found in 29 C.F.R. part 1625; the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. § 6101 et seq.); United States Department of Health and Human Services regulations ("Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Age in Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance") found in 45 C.F.R. part 90; and 49 U.S.C. § 5332 and the regulations implementing that statute.
- D. Disabilities. Federal laws and regulations prohibit discriminating against individuals on the basis of disability. These laws and regulations include for example Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. § 794); the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. § 12101 *et seq.*); the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. § 4151 *et seq.*,); and 49 U.S.C. § 5332 and the regulations implementing that statute.
- E. Access to Services for Persons with Limited English Proficiency. The Company shall facilitate compliance with, and shall ensure that all suppliers and all subcontractors (of every tier) facilitate compliance with: (1) Executive Order No. 13166 ("Improving Access to Services for Persons with Limited English Proficiency"), found at 42 U.S.C. § 2000d-1 note and (2) applicable provisions of the United States Department of Transportation Notice ("DOT Policy Guidance Concerning Recipients' Responsibilities to Limited English Proficiency (LEP) Persons") found at 70 Fed. Reg. 74087 and dated December 14, 2005.
- F. Environmental Justice. The Company shall facilitate compliance with, and shall ensure that all suppliers and all subcontractors (of every tier) facilitate compliance with: (1) Executive Order No. 12898 ("Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations") found at 42 U.S.C. § 4321 note and (2) United States Department of Transportation Order 5620.3 ("Department of Transportation Actions To Address Environmental

Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations") found at 62 Fed. Reg. 18377 et seq. and dated April 15, 1997.

5. EMPLOYEE PROTECTIONS.

- The Company shall comply with all federal laws, A. regulations, and requirements providing wage and hour protections for nonconstruction employees, including Section 102 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, as amended, 40 U.S.C. § 3702, and other relevant parts of that Act, 40 U.S.C. § 3701 et seq., and U.S. DOL regulations, "Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Covering Federally Financed and Assisted Construction (also Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Nonconstruction Contracts Subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act)," 29 C.F.R. part 5. The Company also shall comply with the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), 29 U.S.C. § 201 et seq. to the extent that the FLSA applies to employees performing work with federal assistance involving commerce and as the federal government otherwise determines applicable.
- B. The Company shall ensure that every subcontractor (of all tiers) and all suppliers fully comply with the laws and regulations referenced in Article 1.5.A of these Federal Contracting Requirements. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 5.B, the Company shall ensure that each subcontract (of every tier) and each supplier contract includes provisions requiring that the subcontractor or the supplier fully comply with this Article 5 and with all with all of the laws and regulations referenced in Article 5.A.

6. ENERGY CONSERVATION.

The Company shall fully comply with the standards and policies related to energy efficiency in the state energy conservation plan issued under the Energy Policy and Conservation Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 6321, *et seq.* The Company also shall ensure that each supplier and each subcontractor (of every tier) fully complies with those same standards and policies. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 6, the Company shall ensure that each subcontract (at every tier) and each supplier contract includes provisions requiring that the subcontractor or the supplier fully comply with this Article 6.

7. GOVERNMENT-WIDE DEBARMENT & SUSPENSION.

A. The Company shall fully comply with, and shall facilitate the City's compliance with, those United States Department of Transportation regulations entitled "Nonprocurement Suspension and Debarment," which are found in 2 C.F.R. part 1200 and which adopt and supplement the United States Office of Management and Budget's "Guidelines to Agencies on Government Wide Debarment and Suspension (Nonprocurement)," which are found in 2 C.F.R. part 180. The Company acknowledges that these regulations govern: (1) every contract at any tier under which compensation of \$25,000 or more will be paid, (2) every contract at any tier for a federally required audit (irrespective of the contract amount), and (3) every contract at any tier that must be approved by the FTA (irrespective of the contract amount).

- B. The Company shall ensure that it and all of its officers, principals, affiliates, suppliers, and subcontractors (of every tier) are fully eligible, without limitation, to participate in this federally funded Contract and are not currently declared by any federal department or agency to be:
 - a) Debarred from participation in any federally assisted award;
 - b) Suspended from participation in any federally assisted award;
 - Proposed for debarment from participation in any federally assisted award;
 - Declared ineligible to participate in any federally assisted award;
 - e) Voluntarily excluded from participation in any federally assisted award; or
 - f) Disqualified from participation in any federally assisted Award.
- C. The Company at all times shall fully comply with the regulations in 2 C.F.R. part 180, subpart C, as supplemented by the regulations in 2 C.F.R. part 1200.
- D. The Company shall ensure that, at all times, all suppliers and all subcontractors (of every tier) fully comply with all provisions of this Article 7 to the same extent that the Company is required to do so. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 7.D, the Company shall ensure that each subcontract (at every tier) and each supplier contract includes provisions requiring that the subcontractor or the supplier fully comply with this Article 7.
- By executing this Contract, the Company certifies to the E. City that the Company has fully complied as of the date that this Contract takes effect with all provisions in this Article 7 and that the Company shall continue to fully comply with all provisions in this Article 7 at all times while this Contract remains in effect. The Company acknowledges and agrees that the certification provided by the Company under this Article 7.E is a material representation of fact on which the City shall rely. If at any time this certification is found by the City to be false or inaccurate in any way, that shall be deemed a material breach of this Contract by the Company, and in such a situation the City may pursue any and all remedies available to it under this Contract and otherwise at law. Additionally, the Company acknowledges that, if such a breach happens, the

federal government also may choose to pursue any and all remedies available to it, including for example seeking the suspension and/or debarment of the Company.

8. NO GOVERNMENT OBLIGATION TO THIRD PARTIES.

- A. The City and the Company acknowledge and agree that the federal government is not a party to this Contract and that the federal government shall not, because of this Contract, have any obligations or liabilities to the City, to the Company, or to anyone else. The City and the Company acknowledge and agree that the first sentence of this paragraph shall not be affected by the federal government concurring in, or approving of, the solicitation or award of this Contract unless the federal government explicitly consents in writing to being a party to this Contract.
- B. The Company shall ensure that each subcontract (of every tier) and each supplier contract includes a provision in which the parties to that subcontract or supplier contract acknowledge and agree that the federal government is not a party to that subcontract or supplier contract and that the federal government shall not, because of that subcontract or supplier contract, have any obligations or liabilities to that subcontract's or supplier contract's parties or to anyone else.
- 9. PROGRAM FRAUD & FALSE OR FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS & RELATED ACTS.
 - A. The Company shall fully comply with all provisions of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986 (31 U.S.C. §§3801 et seq.) and with the United States Department of Transportation regulations entitled "Program Fraud Civil Remedies" that are found in 49 CFR Part 31.
 - By executing this Contract, the Company certifies to the Β. City the complete truthfulness and total accuracy of every statement that the Company has made, has caused to be made, shall make, or shall cause to be made that relates in any way to this Contract. The Company acknowledges and agrees that the certification provided by the Company under this Article 9.B is a material representation of fact on which the City will rely. If at any time this certification is found by the City to be false or inaccurate in any way, that shall be deemed a material breach of this Contract by the Company, and in such a situation the City may pursue any and all remedies available to it under this Contract and/or otherwise at law. Additionally, the Company acknowledges that, if such a breach happens, the federal government also may choose to pursue any and all remedies available to it, including for example imposing penalties on the Company under the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986, 18 U.S.C. §1001, and/or 49 U.S.C. §5307(n)(1).
 - C. The Company shall ensure that, at all times, all suppliers and all subcontractors (of every tier) fully comply with all provisions of this Article 9 to the same extent that the Company is required to do so. In addition to taking

all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 9.C, the Company shall ensure that each subcontract and each supplier contract includes provisions requiring that the subcontractor or the supplier fully comply with this Article 9.

10. RECYCLED PRODUCTS.

- A. When procuring any items designated in Subpart B of 40 C.F.R. Part 247, the Company shall fully comply with all requirements imposed by: (1) the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) §6002, as amended and now found in 42 U.S.C. 6962, (2) 40 CFR Part 247, and (3) Executive Order 12873.
- B. The Company shall ensure that all suppliers and all subcontractors (of every tier) fully comply with the requirements of Article 10.A of these Federal Contracting Requirements to the same extent that the Company is required to do so. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 10.B, the Company shall ensure that each subcontract and each supplier contract includes provisions requiring that the subcontractor or the supplier fully comply with Article 10.A just as the Company is required to do.

11. SAFE OPERATION OF MOTOR VEHICLES.

- A. The Company shall adopt and promote on-the-job seat belt use policies and programs for its employees and for anyone else who shall operate any vehicles in relation to this Contract, regardless of whether those vehicles are owned or leased by the Company, the City, or another person or entity.
- B. The Company shall adopt and enforce workplace safety policies to minimize crashes caused by distracted drivers. These policies shall include policies that ban and discourage text messaging by anyone operating a vehicle in relation to this Contract, regardless of whether those vehicles are owned or leased by the Company, the City, or another person or entity.

12. FEDERAL CHANGES.

- A. The Company at all times shall fully comply with all applicable FTA regulations, policies, procedures, and directives, including for example those listed or by reference in the FTA Master Agreement, as they may be issued or amended from time to time. Any failure by the Company to do so shall be a material breach of this Contract by the Company.
- B. The Company shall ensure that all suppliers and all subcontractors (of every tier) at all times fully comply with all applicable FTA regulations, policies, procedures, and directives to the same extent that the Company is required to do so. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 12.B, the Company shall ensure that each subcontract (of every tier) and each supplier contract includes provisions requiring that the

subcontractor or the supplier fully comply with this Article 12 just as the Company is required to do.

13. INCORPORATION OF FTA TERMS.

- The Company and the City acknowledge and agree that Α. the United States Department of Transportation requires certain provisions (the "Applicable FTA Clauses") to be included in this Contract because this Contract is funded at least partially with federal funds. The Applicable FTA Clauses are specified in Federal Law and are also summarized in FTA Circular 4220.1F, as it may be amended or superseded from time to time. The City and the Company have tried to expressly include all Applicable FTA Clauses in these Federal Contracting Requirements or elsewhere in this Contract. However, the City and the Company agree that, if any of the Applicable FTA Clauses have not been expressly included in this Contract, those Applicable FTA Clauses are nonetheless deemed incorporated into this Contract by reference and shall be fully binding on the Company as if they had been expressly included in this Contract.
- Notwithstanding any other provision in this Contract, В. the Company and the City agree that the Applicable FTA Clauses shall take priority over all other Contract provisions. This means that, if a conflict arises between another Contract provision and any provision of the Applicable FTA Clauses, such that the Company cannot satisfy both, the Company shall fully comply with the Applicable FTA Clauses. In such a situation, the Company shall disregard the other, conflicting Contract provision, but the Company shall do so only to the minimal extent needed to comply fully with the Applicable FTA Clauses, and the Company otherwise shall fully comply with that conflicting provision. In contrast, in any situation where the Company can comply with both another Contract provision and with the Applicable FTA Clauses, even if these provisions address the same matter (for example, if another Contract provision imposes an obligation on the Company beyond those imposed by the Applicable FTA Clauses), that will not be deemed a conflict, and in such a situation the Company shall fully comply with the Applicable FTA Clauses and with the other Contract provision.
- C. The Company at all times shall: (1) fully comply with all provisions of the Applicable FTA Clauses, (2) ensure that all of the work under this Contract (including, by example only and not for purposes of limitation, all subcontracted work) fully complies with all provisions of the Applicable FTA Clauses, and (3) ensure that no aspect of the work under this Contract and no aspect of the Company's performance under this Contract would cause the City or any of its officials, employees, or agents to violate any provision of the Applicable FTA Clauses. In addition, the Company shall not perform any act, fail to perform any act, or refuse to comply with any City request to the extent that doing any of those things

would create a risk of the City or any of its officials, employees, or agents being in violation of any provision in the Applicable FTA Clauses.

D. The Company shall ensure that all provisions of the Applicable FTA Clauses (including of any Applicable FTA Clauses not expressly included in this Contract) are incorporated into all subcontracts (of any tier) and in all contracts with those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products such that all subcontractors of every tier and all suppliers are contractually required to comply with all provisions of the Applicable Federal Clauses.

14. FEDERAL ACQUISITION REGULATIONS (F.A.R.) COMPLIANCE.

To the extent that this Contract provides for or allows for any adjustment to the Company's compensation based on costs or expenses incurred by the Company, any such adjustment will be determined based solely on any costs or expenses that: (A) are incurred in full compliance with all of this Contract's provisions, (B) for which the City is clearly required under this Contract to reimburse the Company, (C) are allowable, allocable, and reasonable, as those terms are defined and used in the Contract Cost Principles of the Federal Acquisition Regulations (F.A.R.) System (found in 48 CFR, Ch.1, Pt.31), including as those principles may be further defined or implemented by regulations or guidance adopted by the federal government, and (D) are otherwise allowed under applicable law.

15. CLEAN AIR.

- A. The Company shall fully comply with all applicable standards, orders, and regulations issued under the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. §§ 7401, et. seq, as amended). The Company shall promptly notify the City if the Company receives notice of any possible or actual violation (a "Clean Air Act Violation") of the Clean Air Act or of any of those standards, orders, or regulations, and the Company shall provide the City with all information that the Company has about the actual or possible violation. The Company acknowledges and agrees that the City may be required by law to report (or that the City may choose to report, even if not required by law) any actual or possible Clean Air Act Violation to the FTA, to one or more EPA Regional Offices, and/or to other governmental entities, and the Company shall not be entitled to any remedy because the City does so.
- B. The Company shall ensure that all subcontracts (of every tier) and all contracts with those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products include provisions: (1) requiring each subcontractor and each supplier to promptly notify the Company and the City if the subcontractor or supplier receives notice of any possible or actual Clean Air Act Violation and to provide the Company and the City with all information that the subcontractor or supplier has about the actual or possible violation and (2) in which each subcontractor

and each supplier acknowledges and agrees that the City may be required by law to report (or that the City may choose to report, even if not required by law) any actual or possible Clean Air Act Violation to the FTA, to one or more EPA Regional Offices, and/or to other governmental entities and that the subcontractor or supplier shall have no claim, right, or remedy against the City or against any City official, employee, or agent because the City does so.

16. CLEAN WATER.

- A. The Company shall fully comply with all applicable standards, orders, and regulations issued under the Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. §§1251, et. seq, as amended). The Company shall promptly notify the City if the Company receives notice of any possible or actual violation (a "Clean Water Act Violation") of the Water Pollution Control Act or of any of those standards, orders, or regulations, and the Company shall provide the City with all information that the Company has about the actual or possible violation. The Company acknowledges and agrees that the City may be required by law to report (or that the City may choose to report, even if not required by law) any actual or possible Clean Water Act Violation to the FTA, to one or more EPA Regional Offices, and/or to other governmental entities, and the Company shall not be entitled to any remedy because the City does so.
- Β. The Company shall ensure that all subcontracts (of any tier) and all contracts with those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products include provisions: (1) requiring each subcontractor and each supplier to promptly notify the Company and the City if the subcontractor or supplier receives notice of any possible or actual Clean Water Act Violation and to provide the Company and the City with all information that the subcontractor or supplier has about the actual or possible violation and (2) in which each subcontractor and each supplier acknowledges and agrees that the City may be required by law to report (or that the City may choose to report, even if not required by law) any actual or possible Clean Water Act Violation to the FTA, to one or more EPA Regional Offices, and/or to other governmental entities and that the subcontractor or supplier shall have no claim, right, or remedy against the City or against any City official, employee, or agent because the City does so.

17. LOBBYING.

- A. The Company shall fully comply with 31 U.S.C. 1352, as amended; with any regulations implementing that statute; and with any non-superseded guidance about that statute issued by the federal government (this statute, those regulations, and that guidance together are the "Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment").
- B. The Company shall ensure that each subcontractor (of every tier) and all of those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products fully comply with all

requirements imposed by the Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment. In addition to taking any other steps necessary and appropriate to satisfy its obligations under this Article 17.B, the Company shall ensure that all subcontracts (of every tier) and all contracts with those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products include provisions requiring each subcontractor and each supplier to fully comply with all requirements imposed by the Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment and by this Article 17.

- C. In addition to complying with all other requirements of the Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment, in order to comply fully with the Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment for purposes of this Article 17, the Company and each subcontractor and supplier must file one or more certifications as required by 49 CFR Part 20 (entitled "New Restrictions on Lobbying").
 - In addition to all other consequences and implications provided by law for filing such a certification, when a subcontractor files one, the subcontractor is deemed to certify to the Company or subcontractor at the tier immediately above it that the certifying subcontractor has not, and shall not, use any federal funds to pay any person, entity, or organization to influence or attempt to influence an officer or employee of any governmental agency, any member of Congress, any officer or employee of Congress, or any employee of a member of Congress concerning or in connection with any federal contract, federal grant, or any other award covered by the Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment.
 - 2. When filing such a certification, the Company and each subcontractor and supplier also shall disclose along with that certification the name of any registrant under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 who has been paid non-federal funds to make lobbying contacts on the certifier's behalf concerning or in connection with any federal contract, federal grant, or any other award covered by the Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment. All of these disclosures shall be made on forms designated by the City. Each subcontractor and supplier shall promptly forward to the Company or subcontractor at the tier immediately above it all such disclosures that the subcontractor or supplier receives from anyone involved in any way in the work under this Contract (e.g., lower-tier subcontractors), and the Company shall promptly provide the City with the Company's own disclosures and with all such disclosures that the Company receives from subcontractors and suppliers.

18. CONTRACT WORK HOURS & SAFETY STANDARDS ACT.

A. No laborer or mechanic, during any workweek in which he is involved in any way with work under this Contract,

may work more than forty (40) hours unless he is paid at least one and one-half times his base pay rate for all hours over forty (40) that he works during that workweek. The obligations imposed by this Article 18.A shall be referred to as the "Overtime Requirements."

- B. The Company shall ensure that the Overtime Requirements are fully satisfied with respect to any individual who performs any part of the work under this Contract, including for example with respect to any such individual who is employed by a subcontractor of any tier.
- C. Any violation of the Overtime Requirements by the Company or by any subcontractor or supplier shall be:
 (1) a material breach of this Contract by the Company and (2) a material breach by that subcontractor or that supplier of its subcontract or its supplier contract.
 - 1. If such a breach happens, in addition to all other remedies provided by this Contract or by the law, the Company and any subcontractor or supplier that violated the Overtime Requirements shall be jointly and severally liable to the laborer or mechanic at issue for all wages that were not paid to that laborer or mechanic in accordance with the Overtime Requirements.
 - If such a breach happens, in addition to all other 2. remedies provided by this Contract or by the law, the Company and any subcontractor or supplier that violated the Overtime Requirements shall be jointly and severally liable to the federal government for liquidated damages. Those liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic who was underpaid, including each underpaid watchman and guard, as follows: Ten dollars (\$10.00) for each calendar day that each mechanic or laborer was required or permitted to work more than forty (40) hours during a workweek without being paid in accordance with the Overtime Requirements.
 - Whether or not the federal government asks or 3. instructs the City to do so, the City may withhold (or may cause to be withheld) from any moneys owed to the Company and/or to any subcontractor or supplier that violated the Overtime Requirements such sums that the City determines may be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of the Company and/or that subcontractor or supplier for the unpaid wages and/or for the liquidated damages contemplated by this Article 18. These sums may be withheld from any moneys owed to the Company and/or to that subcontractor or supplier under: (1) this Contract, (2) any subcontract or supplier contract, and/or (3) any other contract or subcontract, under which the compensation to be paid shall be funded at least partially with federal funds.

- D. The Company shall ensure that the Company, all subcontractors (of every tier), and all suppliers shall: (i) prepare and maintain complete and accurate payroll records that fully comply with this Article 18 and with all industry standard accounting and employment practices and (ii) maintain all of those payroll records and make them available for inspection and copying as required for Contract Records under Article 2 of these Federal Contracting Requirements.
 - 1. These payroll records must include payroll information for all individuals who perform any of the work under this Contract, including by example for all guards and watchmen who perform any of that work.
 - 2. These payroll records must contain the following information for each employee: (a) his name and address, (b) his social security number, (c) his employment classifications, (d) the hourly or other rates at which he was paid, (e) the number of hours that he worked each day and each week, (f) detailed information about the deductions made from his pay, and (g) the actual wages paid to him.
- E. The Company shall allow the City, the FTA, the federal Department of Labor, and any of their agents or representatives to interview during working hours any employees or other personnel who have performed, are performing, or are expected to perform any part of the work under this Contract. The Company also shall ensure that all subcontractors (of every tier) and all suppliers allow such interviews to be conducted.
- F. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 18 to ensure that all subcontractors and all suppliers fully comply with this Article 18, the Company shall ensure that all subcontracts (of any tier) for any part of the work under this Contract and all contracts with those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products include provisions requiring each subcontractor and each supplier to fully comply with Article 1.18 of these Federal Contracting Requirements.

19. PROCUREMENT OF RECOVERED MATERIALS.

- A. The Company shall fully comply with Section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as that statute has been amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act and by any other legislation.
- B. In addition to taking all other steps necessary and appropriate to satisfy its obligations under Article 19.A of these Federal Contracting Requirements, the Company shall do all of the following:
 - Ensure that, whenever any material or product is procured for or related to this Contract, and that material or product is listed or identified in those Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) regulations in 40 CFR Part 247, the material or item is procured so that it contains the highest

percentage of recovered materials that is practicable while still maintaining a satisfactory level of competition in the procurement process. Except to the extent that Federal Law may otherwise provide, the requirements of this Article 19.B.1 shall apply only where the purchase price of a particular material or product exceeds \$10,000 or where the value of the quantity of that material or product acquired during the preceding fiscal year exceeded \$10,000.

- 2. Ensure that all solid waste management services used for or in relation to the work under this Contract are procured in a manner that ensures that those services shall maximize energy and resource recovery.
- 3. Establish an affirmative program for the procurement of recovered materials identified in those Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) regulations in 40 CFR Part 24.
- C. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 19 of these Federal Contracting Requirements, the Company shall ensure that all subcontracts (of every tier) and all contracts with those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products include provisions requiring each subcontractor and each supplier to fully comply with this Article 19 to the same extent that the Company must do so and to facilitate, support, and cooperate in the Company's compliance with this Article 19.

20. DHS SEAL, LOGO, AND FLAGS.

The Company shall not use, and the Company shall ensure that no subcontractor or supplier uses, any Department of Homeland Security ("DHS") seals, logos, crests, or flags, or the likeness of any DHS agency official, without specific, express, and written pre-approval to do so from DHS. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 20 to ensure that all subcontractors and all suppliers fully comply with this Article 20, the Company shall ensure that all subcontracts (of every tier) and all contracts with those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products include provisions requiring each subcontractor and each supplier to fully comply with this Article 20 of these Federal Contracting Requirements.

21. FLY AMERICA.

A. The Company shall fully comply with Section 5 of the International Air Transportation Fair Competitive Practices Act of 1974 (49 U.S.C. §40118, as amended) and those United States General Services Administration regulations entitled "Use of U.S. Flag Air Carriers" that are found at 41 C.F.R. §§ 301-10.131 through 301-10.143 (together, this statute and those regulations shall be referred to as the "Air Travel Requirements").

- B. The Company shall ensure that all subcontractors (of every tier) and all suppliers fully comply with the Air Travel Requirements and with this Article 21 of these Federal Contracting Requirements. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under this Article 21.B, the Company shall ensure that all subcontracts (of every tier) and all contracts with those supplying any materials, equipment, or other products include provisions requiring each subcontractor and each supplier to fully comply with this Article 21 and with the Air Travel Requirements.
- C. In addition to taking all other steps necessary and appropriate to fully comply with the Air Travel Requirements, the Company and all subcontractors and suppliers shall use only U.S.-flag air carriers for any international air transportation that is used to transport any person or any property for or in relation to this Contract. The requirements of this Article 21.C shall not apply, however, to the extent that any needed air transportation is not provided by any U.S.-flag air carriers.

22. CARGO PREFERENCE.

- A. Whenever shipping any equipment, material, other product, or other commodity needed for or otherwise related to this Contract, the Company shall use privately owned U.S.-flag commercial vessels to ship at least fifty percent (50%) of the gross tonnage (computed separately for dry bulk carriers, dry cargo liners, and tankers). This requirement, however, shall apply only to the extent that privately-owned U.S.-flag commercial vessels are available for such shipping at fair and reasonable rates for U.S.- flag commercial vessels.
- B. Within twenty (20) days after the date of loading for a shipment originating within the United States, and within thirty (30) days after the date of loading for a shipment originating outside of the United States, the Company shall provide complete and legible copies of a rated, "on-board" commercial ocean bill-of-lading in English for that shipment to the Division of National Cargo, Office of Market Development, Maritime Administration, Washington, DC 20590 and to the City (through the Company in the case of a subcontractor's bill-of-lading).
- C. The Company shall ensure that all subcontractors (of every tier) and all suppliers fully comply with the requirements of Article 23.A and Article 23.B of these Federal Contracting Requirements to the same extent that the Company must comply with them. In addition to taking all other necessary and appropriate steps to satisfy its obligations under.

DBE PROVISIONS AND FORMS

This Attachment is attached and incorporated into the {---Contract Title---} (the "Contract") between the City of Charlotte and {---Vendor Legal Name---} ("{---Vendor Reference Name---}"). Capitalized terms not defined in this Attachment shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Contract. In the event of a conflict between this Attachment and the terms of the main body of the Contract or any other Attachment or appendix, the terms of this Attachment shall govern.

1. DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE ("DBE") CONTRACT PROVISIONS AND FORMS.

THE DBE GOAL FOR THIS CONTRACT IS: 0.0%

This Contract is subject to the requirements of 49 C.F.R. Part 26

Participation by DBE in Department of Transportation Financial Assistance Programs.

(a) Policy. As a recipient of funds from the Federal Transit Administration ("FTA"), the City has established a Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Program ("DBE Program") in accordance with regulations of the U.S. Department of Transportation ("DOT"), 49 C.F.R. Part 26 and has committed to ensuring compliance on all FTAfunded projects through monitoring, reporting, and goalsetting.

The DBE Program is incorporated into and made a part of the Bidding Documents and resulting Contract.

Copies of the DBE Program may be obtained online at http://charmeck.org/city/charlotte/cats/about/Busines s/procurement/Pages/dbesbe.aspx; under "City of Charlotte's DBE Program (document)" on the www.ridetransit.org "Doing Business with CATS as a DBE/SBE" page.

It is the policy of the City to ensure that DBEs, as defined in 49 C.F.R. Part 26, have an equal opportunity to receive and participate in DOT-assisted contracts. The City's objectives are as follows:

- 1. To ensure nondiscrimination in the award and administration of DOT-assisted contracts;
- 2. To create a level playing field on which DBEs can compete fairly for DOT-assisted contracts;
- 3. To ensure that the DBE Program is narrowly tailored in accordance with applicable law;
- To ensure that only firms that fully meet 49 C.F.R. Part 26 eligibility standards are permitted to participate as DBEs;
- 5. To help remove barriers to the participation of DBEs in DOT-assisted contracts; and
- To assist the development of firms that can compete successfully in the marketplace outside the DBE Program.

The CATS Civil Rights Officer has been designated as the DBE Liaison Officer ("DBELO"). In that capacity, he/she is responsible for implementing all aspects of the DBE Program. Implementation of the DBE Program is accorded the same priority as compliance with all other

legal obligations incurred by the City in its financial assistance agreements with the DOT.

- (b) DBE Assurances. The Contractor and its subcontractors shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of this Contract. The Contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 CFR, Part 26 in the award and administration of this DOTassisted Contract. Failure by the Contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this Contract, which may result in the termination of this Contract or such other remedy as the City deems appropriate. Each subcontract the Contractor signs with a subcontractor must include the assurance in this paragraph (*see* 49 CFR 26.13(b)).
 - The paragraph above shall be included in each subcontract the Contractor signs with any subcontractor, both DBE or non-DBE subcontractors.
- (c) Prompt Payment. The Contractor is required to pay each subcontractor (DBEs and non-DBEs) under this Contract for satisfactory performance of its contract no later than seven (7) days from receipt of each progress payment or final payment the full amount the Contractor receives from the City for each subcontractor's work and materials under the subcontract. Any delay or postponement of payment from the above referenced time frame may result in liquidated damages and/or sanctions as stipulated in Contract Documents. Exceptions may occur only for good cause following written approval by the City. The Contractor is required to return retainage payments to each subcontractor within seven (7) after the subcontractor's work is satisfactorily completed. Any delay or postponement of payment from the above referenced time frame may occur only for good cause following written approval of the City.
 - 1. The paragraphs above apply to both DBE and non-DBE subcontractors.
 - 2. For purposes of this Section, a subcontractor's work is satisfactorily completed when all the tasks called for in the subcontract have been accomplished and documented as required by the City. When the City has made incremental acceptance of a portion of the Contract, the work of a subcontractor covered by that acceptance is deemed to be satisfactorily completed.

- (d) DBE Goal. Although the City has not established a DBE goal for this Contract, DBE firms and small businesses shall have an equal opportunity to participate in this Contract. The Contractor shall adhere to the following:
 - Take affirmative steps to use as many of the raceneutral means of achieving DBE participation identified in 49 CFR 26.51(b) as practicable to afford opportunities to DBEs to participate in this Contract. A race-neutral measure is one that is, or can be, used to assist all small businesses.
 - A DBE firm must perform commercially useful function, i.e. must be responsible for the execution of a distinct element of the work and must carry out its responsibility by performing, managing and supervising the work; and
 - A DBE firm must be certified by NC-DOT before its participation is reportable under paragraph (d) below.
- (e) Report to the City. Even though no separate goal has been set for this Contract, the Bidder must submit its proposed DBE (if any) and non-DBE utilization on **LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS/SUPPLIERS – FORM A** listing **ALL** subcontractors and suppliers that will be providing goods or services under the Contract. This form is to include all subcontractors the Bidder proposes to use, not just the DBE subcontractors (if any). Bidders are required to list the names, contact information, annual gross receipts, age of firm, respective scope of work/service to be performed, NAICS Code, NCDOT Reporting Number, the dollar values of each subcontract that the Bidder proposes for participation in the Contract work, and the dollar value of total DBE participation for the Contract.

LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS/SUPPLIERS – FORM A is attached in this DBE Forms and Provisions Attachment.

Even though no separate goal has been set for this Contract, the Contractor shall report its DBE participation obtained through race-neutral means throughout the period of performance. The Contractor shall submit a monthly report on DBE Participation with each request for payment from the City. Such information shall be provided for both DBE and non-DBE subcontractors on MONTHLY PAYMENT TO SUBCONTRACTORS/SUPPLIERS –FORM B. Failure to submit this form with every request for payment will result in delays in payment. The MONTHLY PAYMENT TO SUBCONTRACTORS/SUPPLIERS – FORM B is provided on the CATS DBE Website.

- (f) Records. On request, the Contractor shall make available for inspection, and assure that its subcontractors make available for inspection:
 - Records of prompt payments made in accordance with paragraph (c) above;
 - 2. The names and addresses of DBE subcontractors, vendors, and suppliers under this Contract;

- 3. The dollar amount and nature of work of each DBE subcontractor;
- 4. The social/economic disadvantaged category of the DBE firms, i.e. Black American, Hispanic American, Native American, Subcontinent Asian American, Asian Pacific American, Non-Minority Women, or Other; and
- 5. Other related materials and information.
- (g) The Contractor must promptly notify the City whenever a DBE subcontractor performing work related to this Contract is terminated or fails to complete its work, and must make good faith efforts to engage another DBE subcontractor to perform at least the same amount of work. The Contractor shall also promptly notify the City of a DBE subcontractor's inability or unwillingness to perform and provide reasonable documentation. The Contractor may not terminate any DBE subcontractor and perform that work through its own forces or those of an affiliate without prior written consent of City.
- (h) A directory of DBEs may be accessed at the following website:

https://partner.ncdot.gov/VendorDirectory/default.htm

INFORMATION

Т

If you have any questions concerning the required documentation listed above, or concerning the DBE requirements in general, contact:

CATS Civil Rights Officer

Arlanda Rouse, Charlotte Area Transit System 600 East Fourth Street Charlotte, NC 28202 704-432-2566 arouse@charlottenc.gov

LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS - FORM A – Continuation

Project DBE and non-DBE Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Commitment

Federal Disadvantaged Business Opportunity Program.

Note: This <u>MUST</u> be submitted with your Bid/Proposal. Make copies as needed.

If your company failed to meet the DBE Utilization Goal for this Project, you MUST attach documentation of your company's Good Faith Efforts with your Proposal.

Company Name: ______ Project Name: PROJECT_NAME RFP_NUMBER

Subcontractor/Supplier's Name & Address	Contact Person	Age of Firm	Description of Work	NAICS Code	NCDOT Reporting #	Total Projected \$	% of Bid Amount
Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M							
Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000							
Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M							
Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M							
Annual Gross Receipts: \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M							
Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 - \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M							
Annual Gross Receipts: Less than \$500,000 \$500,000 + \$1M \$1-2M \$2-5M Over \$5M							

EXHIBIT F – COMMERCIAL NON-DISCRIMINATION CERTIFICATION

Name of Company	Project:	
	Name of Company	

The undersigned Consultant hereby certifies and agrees that the following information is correct:

- 1. In preparing its [Proposal/Bid], the [Company/Bidder] has considered all [proposals/bids] submitted from qualified, potential subcontractors and suppliers, and has not engaged in or condoned discrimination, as defined in Section 2 below.
- 2. For purposes of this form, discrimination means discrimination in the solicitation, selection, or treatment of any subcontractor, vendor, supplier or commercial customer on the basis of a person's race, color, gender, religion, national origin, ethnicity, age, familial status, sex (including sexual orientation, gender identity and gender expression), veteran status, pregnancy, natural hairstyle or disability, or any otherwise unlawful form of discrimination. Without limiting the foregoing, discrimination also includes retaliating against any person or other entity for reporting any incident of discrimination."
- 3. Without limiting any other remedies that the City may have for a false certification, it is understood and agreed that, if this certification is false, such false certification will constitute grounds for the City to reject the proposal submitted with this certification and terminate any contract awarded based on such proposal. It shall also constitute a violation of the City's Commercial Non-Discrimination Ordinance and shall subject the Consultant to any remedies allowed thereunder, including possible disqualification from participating in City contracts for up to two years.
- 4. As a condition of contracting with the City, the Consultant agrees to promptly provide to the City all information and documentation that may be requested by the City from time to time regarding the solicitation and selection of subcontractors in connection with this contract. Failure to maintain or failure to provide such information shall constitute grounds for the City to reject the proposal submitted by the Bidder and terminate any contract awarded on such proposal. It shall also constitute a violation of the City's Commercial Non-Discrimination Ordinance and shall subject the Consultant to any remedies allowed thereunder.
- 5. As part of its proposal, the Consultant shall provide to the City a list of all instances within the past ten years where a complaint was filed or pending against the Consultant in a legal or administrative proceeding alleging that the Consultant discriminated against its subcontractors, vendors or suppliers, and a description of the status or resolution of that complaint, including any remedial action taken.

SAMPLE CONTRACT

6. As a condition of submitting a proposal to the City, the Consultant agrees to comply with the City's Commercial Non-Discrimination Policy as described in Section 2, Article V of the Charlotte City Code, and consents to be bound by the award of any arbitration conducted thereunder.

	Ву:
	By:Signature of Consultant's Authorized Representative
	Title:
	nuc
	Date:
	<u> </u>
\sim γ	